Synthesis, Arrangement, and Reactivity of Arene–Lanthanide Compounds

Mikhail N. Bochkarev*

G. A. Razuvaev Institute of Organometallic Chemistry, Russian Academy of Sciences, Tropinin Street, 49, Nizhny Novgorod 603950, Russia

Received November 9, 2001

Contents

Ι.	Introduction	2089
II.	Derivatives of Benzene and Its Homologs	2090
	1. Products of Gas-Phase Reactions of Metal lons with Hydrocarbons	2090
	2. Arene–Halogenoaluminate Complexes	2091
	3. Complexes with Heterobidentate Ligands	2092
	 Bis(benzene) Sandwich Complexes of Zerovalent Lanthanides 	2095
	5. Complexes with Anionic Benzene Ligand	2096
	6. Biphenyl Complexes	2097
	7. Miscellaneous π -Complexes with C ₆ -Aromatic Compounds	2098
III.	Naphthalene Derivatives	2099
	1. Completely Reduced Complexes	2099
	2. Ligand-Mixed Naphthalene lodides and Amides	2100
	3. Heterobimetallic Compounds	2101
	4. Ligand-Mixed Naphthalene–Cyclopentadienyl Complexes	2102
	5. η^{6} -Acenaphthylene Compound	2104
IV.	Complexes with Anthracene	2104
V.	Derivatives of Pyrene and Benzanthracene	2106
VI.	Complexes with Heterocyclic Aromatic Ligands	2108
VII.	Chemical Behavior of Arene–Lanthanide	2111
	Compounds	
	1. Reactivity	2111
	2. Catalytic Activity	2113
VIII.	Conclusions	2114
IX.	Acknowledgments	2115
Х.	Abbreviations	2115
XI.	References	2115

I. Introduction

Rare-earth complexes containing π -bonded C₆cyclic aromatic ligands (i.e., arene complexes) are among the most exciting and challenging organometallic compounds. These complexes have attracted the interest of chemists working in the area of organolanthanide chemistry for several reasons. (i) No other organic ligand provides the variety of coordination modes with lanthanide metals as the arenes. (ii) Only the arenes permit the synthesis of zero- or monovalent group 3 metal complexes. (iii) A diverse series of derivative complexes have been prepared using

* To whom correspondence should be addressed. Phone: +7-8312-66-67-95. Fax: +7-8312-66-14-97. E-mail: mboch@imoc.sinn.ru.



Mikhail N. Bochkarev was born in Nizhny Novgorod (former Gorky), Russia, in 1939. He graduated from Technical University of NN in 1961 and then worked for three years in the Institute of Polymers in Dserzhinsk as a Junior Research Scientist. In 1963 he joined the group of Professor N. S. Vyazankin at the G. A. Razuvaev Institute of Organometallic Chemistry of Russian Academy of Sciences. In 1967 he received his Ph.D. degree and in 1982 his Doctor of Sciences degree from the A. N. Nesmeyanov Institute of Organoelement Compounds, Moscow. In 1986 he received a title of Professor of Organometallic Chemistry. He is currently Head of Laboratory in the G. A. Razuvaev Institute of Organometallic Chemistry. Scientific interests of Bochkarev involve the coordination and organolanthanide chemistry, chemistry of dendrimer and hyperbranched polymers and polynuclear organometallics.

procedures that take advantage of the high reactivity of arene lanthanides toward other inorganic, organic, and organometallic compounds. (iv) High activity found for the naphthalene and bis(arene) complexes in hydrogenation, polymerization, and other catalytic processes has generated great interest in arene– lanthanide catalysts. (v) Last, but not least, a particularly attractive feature of arene–lanthanides is relative availability of most of them.

This direction of organolanthanide chemistry is relatively new; the first authentic arene–lanthanide complex was reported in the mid-1980s.¹ Nevertheless, sufficient data exists on this in many respects unique class of compounds pointing to generalizations and conclusions. Specific classes of complexes have been the subject of review articles by Deacon,² Cloke,³ Schumann,⁴ Pampaloni,⁵ and our review⁶ and book.⁷ In the present article we attempted to compile and analyze data on the synthesis, structure, bonding, and reactivity of π -bonded arene complexes of Sc, Y, La, and lanthanides. In some cases the dominant mode of bonding is mainly an electrostatic interaction between metal cation and the aromatic anion. However, in every case, the coordination constituent, playing an important role in the molecule arrangement, is noticeably manifested.

Included in this review with more normal arene complexes are the Ln-arene⁺ cations formed in gasphase reactions of Ln⁺ metal cations with various hydrocarbons. These products are generally omitted in reviews on condensed-phase compounds. However, in our paper, these products provide pertinent insights into the stability, reactivity, and bonding interactions in lanthanide-arene complexes and have been included. Beyond the scope of the review are the compounds that contain bonds to alkenyl or alkynyl substituents of an aromatic ring. These include complexes with stylbene, diphenylacetylene, and styrene ligands and also complexes of fullerene, indenyl, fluorenyl, and acenaphthylenyl ligands, with the exception of molecules that have been strictly shown to contain coordination through a C₆ ring.

II. Derivatives of Benzene and Its Homologs

1. Products of Gas-Phase Reactions of Metal lons with Hydrocarbons

Studying the gas-phase reactions of Sc⁺, Y⁺, and La⁺ ions with alkanes by Fourier transform mass spectrometry, Freiser and co-workers found that the predominant process in the case of cyclohexane is multiple dehydrogenation with formation of LnC₆H₆⁺ species.⁸ This result was reproduced in ref 9. The ions LnC₆H₆⁺ were detected as well among the products of secondary reactions of Y⁺ and La⁺ with cyclopropane and cyclobutane. On the basis of collisioninduced dissociation experiments with LaC₆H₆⁺, which gave C_6H_6 as a main peak, it was assumed that $LnC_6H_6^+$ species have metal-benzene structure. Exclusively double dehydrogenation yielding ScC₆H₆⁺ ions was observed in the reaction of Sc⁺ with cyclohexene.¹⁰ Secondary reaction resulted in formation of $Sc(C_6H_6)_2^+$ species. The same double dehydrogenation was found in the primary and secondary reactions of Sc⁺ with 1-methyl-1-cyclohexene. The masses of formed products in this case corresponded to Sc⁺-toluene and Sc⁺-bis(toluene) cations. The bis-(arene) structure of the products has been supported by CID, yielding sequential losses of C_6H_6 and, likewise, C₇H₈ fragments. To evaluate the energy of Sc⁺-benzene bond, a series of gas-phase reactions of ligand substitution was carried out. It was found that benzene weakly substitutes proton in ScH⁺ but easy displaces acetylene in $ScC_2H_2^+$. In its turn, benzene in the ions $ScC_6H_6^+$ is superseded by butadiene. From these experiments the Sc⁺-benzene bond strength was estimated as 53 ± 5 kcal/mol.¹⁰ Note that determined later enthalpy of metal-ligand bond disruption in condensed-phase bis(arene) lanthanide complexes turned out close to this magnitude (vide infra). Calculations of binding energy for $ScC_6H_6^+$ and $YC_6H_6^+$ carried out in $C_{6\nu}$ symmetry gave somewhat lower magnitudes: 44.1 ± 5 kcal/mol for Sc and 37.5-40.8 kcal/mol for Y.11

Formation of metal-benzene species $LnC_6H_6^+$ was observed as well in the reactions of "bare" Ln^+ cations with propene,¹² cyclopropane,¹² cyclohexane,^{9,12b,13} cyclohexene,¹³ 1,4-cyclohexadiene,^{12b,13} and benzene.¹³ Toluene-containing cations LnC₇H₈⁺ were obtained in the reactions of Sc⁺ with methylcyclohexane¹⁴ and Tb⁺ with toluene.¹³ In most cases the secondary reactions result in formation of bis(arene) cations Ln- $(C_6H_6)_2^+$ in low yield. Reactions of Pr^+ with fluorobenzene and hexafluorobenzene result only in single and double defluorination of aromatic rings.¹⁵ However, interaction of the formed PrF_2^+ with C_6H_5F leads to adduct $PrF_2(C_6H_5F)^+$. Investigation of comparative reactivity of rare-earth metals in the condensation with cycloalkanes and cycloalkenes resulting in metal– η^6 -benzene ions formation has shown that it decreases in a series: $Ce^+ \geq Tb^+ \geq Gd^+ \approx Pr^+ \geq Ho^+ \geq Dy^+ \geq Lu^+ > [Sm^+, Tm^+, Eu^+, Yb^+]^{.13}$ Activity of La⁺ is close to that of Ce⁺, but Nd⁺ and Er⁺ react a little slower than Pr⁺.^{12b} The abundance of LnC₆H₆⁺ cationic products for Sc⁺, Y⁺, La⁺, Ce⁺, and Gd⁺ reaches 100%, whereas in the reactions of Sm⁺, Tm⁺, Eu⁺, and Yb⁺ with cycloalkenes, it drops down to zero. The metals of latter group form LnC₆- H_6^+ ions in the reactions with 1,4-cyclohexadiene.^{12b} Differences in reactivity are explained by diversity of the metal-ion ground-state configuration and promotion energy for excitation of 4f electrons to a valence 5d orbital.^{12b,13}

The gas-phase reactions of rare-earth metal cations with 1,3,5-tri-tert-butylbenzene represent particular interest because they allow one to carry out a direct comparison the reaction pathway and stability of the formed products with the data obtained in metal vapor synthesis of the same but neutral compounds (see section II.4). It was established that Sm⁺, Eu⁺, Tm⁺, and Yb⁺ afford LnC₆H₃Bu^t₃⁺ in primary reactions and sandwich complex ions $Ln(C_6H_3Bu^t_3)_2^+$ as secondary reaction products.¹⁶ Abundance of monoand bis(arene) species reaches 100%. Only 13% and 2% of sandwich cations were detected in the cases of Dy^+ and Ho^+ . The other metals activate C-H and C-C bonds of *tert*-butyl groups to give various organometallic ions with elimination of hydrogen, methane, and other neutrals. The reasons for differences in the reaction directions, likewise the reactions with cycloalkanes, are supposed to be the electronic configuration and 4f-5d promotion energy of Ln⁺ cations.¹⁶ The metals with an easily accessible d¹s¹ configuration (i.e., all the metals except Sm, Eu, Tm, and Yb) reveal the highest reactivity stimulating C-C and C-H bond activation. For Sm, Eu, Tm, and Yb the $f^n s^1 \rightarrow f^n d^1 s^1$ promotion energy is too high to permit facile C–C and C–H activation; therefore, the reactions give only the adducts Ln(arene)⁺ and Ln- $(arene)_2^+$. It is interesting that in the cases of condensed-phased neutral complexes $Ln(C_6H_3Bu_3^t)_2$ the situation is quite the opposite: the derivatives of Y, Nd, Gd, Tb, Dy, Ho, Er, and Lu are most stable, whereas Ce, Eu, Tm, and Yb compounds cannot be isolated due to their extremely instability.

A number of ligand-mixed ions of $Ln(R)(C_6H_6)^+$ type have been obtained in the ion-molecular reactions of organometallic LnR^+ species. It was found that the reaction of allylyttrium ion $YC_3H_5^+$ with benzene yields the condensation product $Y(C_3H_5)$ - $(C_6H_6)^+$ exclusively.¹⁷ CID of the product at 12 eV gives back $YC_3H_5^+$ and benzene supporting the allyl– arene–yttrium structure of the ion. Similar simple benzene addition with formation of $Y(C_4H_7)(C_6H_6)^+$ was observed in the reaction of C_6H_6 with $Y(C_4H_7)^+$ generated from Y⁺ and isobutene. An interesting ion YHC₆D₆⁺ was detected when (η^5 -cyclohexadienyl)yttrium ion was allowed to react with deuterated benzene.¹⁷ CID on the product gave YH⁺ (60%) and YC₆D₆⁺ (40%) suggesting a (hydrido)(benzene)yttrium structure.

$$Y^+$$
 C_6D_6
 H Y^+ C_6H_6

Two other benzene-containing ions were observed among the products: $Y(C_6H_5)(C_6D_6)^+$ and $Y(C_6H_7)$ - $(C_6D_6)^+$. Scandium perdeuteriobenzene adducts Sc- $(C_3H_4)(C_6D_6)^+$ and $Sc(C_4H_6)(C_6D_6)^+$ were obtained in ca. 30% and 70% yields, respectively, in the reaction of $ScC_4H_8^+$ ions with C_6D_6 .¹⁸ To investigate the nature of the $CeC_6H_6^+$ species, formed as a secondary product reaction of Ce^+ with propene, it was treated with C_6D_6 .^{12a} The expected ligand-exchange reaction resulted in $CeC_6D_6^+$ formation as the major product at ca. 50% the theoretical collision rate. This result as well as the formation of bis(benzene) complexes $Ce(C_6H_6)(C_6D_6)^+$ and $Ce(C_6D_6)_2^+$ serves as evidence for π -bonding between benzene ligand and metal ion.



High reactivity of Sc⁺ causes dehydrogenation of benzene resulting in Sc+-benzyne ion formation which reacts further with initial C_6H_6 to form the condensation products $Sc(C_6H_4)(C_6H_6)_n^+$ (n = 1, 2).¹⁴ Isolated from the mixture $Sc(C_6H_4)^+$ was studied in the reactions with alkanes and alkenes C_2-C_4 . It was found that benzene-containing cations are generated in small yield in the cases of ethane, propane, n-butane, n-pentane, and cis- and trans-2-butene. In the reaction with C₄H₁₀, along with benzene derivative ethylbenzene-scandium ion Sc(C₈H₁₀)⁺ was detected in abundance 35%. Metal-toluene structure has the $ScC_7H_8^+$ species from reaction with propene. An interesting product with a mass corresponding to $Sc(C_9H_{10})^+$ ion was obtained in the reaction of Sc-(C₆H₄)⁺ with propane. The CID fragmentation patterns of it at several different energies as well as the experiment with deuterated propane suggest that the species have $Sc^+ - \eta^6$ -indane structure.¹

Heterobimetallic benzene species $LaFeC_6H_6^+$ and $ScFeC_6H_6^+$ were obtained in the gas-phase reactions of binuclear cations $LaFe^+$ and $ScFe^+$ with hydrocarbons and following CID of the formed products.¹⁹ Nothing is known about arrangement of these cluster cations, but among the CID products, besides the indicated benzene-binuclear ions, the $LaC_6H_6^+$ or

 $ScC_6H_6^+$ species are often observed with lack of $FeC_6H_6^+$. It suggests predominant Ln-benzene interaction in the benzene cluster ions. In support, the reaction of ScFe⁺ with benzene affords 9% of ScFe- $(C_6H_6)^+$, 16% of Sc $(C_6H_4)^+$, 73% of Sc $(C_6H_6)^+$, and only 2% of $Fe(C_6H_6)^+$ ions.^{19b} Sandwich ions $Sc(C_6H_6)_2^+$ along with ScFe $(C_6H_6)_2^+$ were obtained in secondary reactions of ScFe $(C_6H_6)^+$ with cyclohexene.^{19b}

2. Arene–Halogenoaluminate Complexes

The chloroaluminate complex of samarium, (η^6 -C₆-Me₆)Sm[(*µ*-Cl)₂AlCl₂)]₃ (**1.28**) (Table 1), was the first complex of a rare-earth metal with π -bonded arene ligand. It was synthesized under the Friedel-Crafts reaction.^{1,28} This method has been used later for preparation of compounds with other aromatics such as C_6H_6 ,^{20,22,23,25} C_6H_4Me ,^{20,21,26}, 1,3- $C_6H_3Me_2$,²⁷ and $C_6H_2Me_4$.^{20,21} Besides Sm, similar complexes have been obtained for Y, Pr, Nd, Sm, Gd,^{20,21} La,²² Eu,^{29,30} and Yb.^{24,31} When AlBr₃ was applied instead of AlCl₃, the related bromoaluminates 1.2, 1.9, 1.15, 1.16, and **1.33** were isolated.²⁰ In the case of AlI₃, only the complexes with Pr and Nd were obtained.^{20,21} Interestingly, despite the presence in the reaction mixture of aluminum powder (a rather strong reductant), only europium is reduced in the synthesis to the divalent state.²⁹ Later it was shown that complexes (arene)-Ln(AlCl₄)₃ could be synthesized directly from LnCl₃, AlCl₃, and arene without participation of aluminum powder.^{20,24}

$$LnX_3 + 3AlX_3 \xrightarrow{\text{arene, }\Delta} (\eta^6 \text{-arene})Ln(AlX_3)$$

arene = C_6H_6 , PhMe, $C_6H_2Me_4$; X = Cl, Br, I

The disproportionation reactions between Ln(arene)- $(AlX_4)_3$ and the appropriate AlR_3 were used for preparation of the compounds with alkylated aluminum fragments $AlCl_2R$ (R = Me, Et).²¹ An attempt to substitute the halogen in the anions (AlX₃) with alkoxy groups was reported.²⁰

The compositions and structures of the complexes indicate that the aromatic moiety is η^{6} -coordinated to the trivalent metal atom and serves as a neutral π -donor ligand. The arrangement of all the haloaluminates (except Eu(II) derivative) is factually the same: distorted pentagonal bipyramid with the arene in an apical position (Figure 1).

The average Ln–C distances (2.93 Å for Nd in **1.11**,^{22b} 2.898 Å for Sm in **1.28**,²⁸ 2.999 Å for Eu in **1.30**,²⁹ 2.87 for Gd in **1.33**,²⁰ and 2.865 Å for Yb in **1.36**²⁴) are noticeably shorter than the sum of the van der Waals radius of the carbon atom and the ionic radius of the corresponding metal atom but are substantially longer than the Ln–C contacts in the cyclopentadienyl derivatives (2.60–2.82 Å for the total series of lanthanides). These data correspond to a relatively weak Ln–arene bond in the arene–haloaluminates, which is confirmed by their dissociation to the starting LnX₃ and AlX₃, easily occurring in THF solution.²⁰ However, the compounds are quite stable thermally: most of them in the crystalline state do not decompose upon heating to 80 °C.²⁰

Table 1. Data of Halogenoaluminate Complexes of $Ln(\eta^6-C_6H_6)(\eta^2-AlCl_4)_3$ Type

compound	no.	color, mp	other characteristics, ref
Y(C ₆ H ₅ Me)(AlCl ₄) ₃	1.1	pale yellow	IR^{20}
$Y(C_6H_5Me)(AlBr_4)_3$	1.2	colorľess	IR^{20}
Y(C ₆ H ₅ Me)(AlCl ₃ Me) ₃	1.3	colorless crystals	IR, catalysis ²¹
$La(C_6H_6)(AlCl_4)_3 \cdot (C_6H_6)$	1.4		IR ²²
$Pr(C_6H_6)(AII_4)_3$	1.5	yellow-green	IR ²⁰
$Pr(C_6H_5Me)(AlI_4)_3$	1.6	yellow-green	IR ²⁰
$Pr(C_6H_2Me_4)(AII_4)_3$	1.7	pale green	IR ²⁰
Pr(C ₆ H ₅ Me)(AlCl ₃ Et) ₃	1.8	pale green crystals	IR, catalysis ²¹
$Pr(C_6H_5Me)(AlBr_4)_3$	1.9	pale green	IR ²⁰
$Nd(C_6H_6)(AII_4)_3$	1.10	light blue	IR ²⁰
$Nd(C_6H_6)(AlCl_4)_3 \cdot (C_6H_6)$	1.11	0	X-ray, IR, ²² catalysis ²³
$Nd(C_6H_5Me)(AII_4)_3$	1.12	yellow-brown	IR ²⁰
$Nd(C_6H_2Me_4)(AII_4)_3$	1.13	yellow-brown	IR ²⁰
$Nd(C_6Me_6)(AlCl_4)_3$	1.14	-	catalysis ²³
Nd(C ₆ H ₅ Me)(AlBr ₄) ₃	1.15	light blue	IR ²⁰
$Nd(C_6H_2Me_4)(AlBr_4)_3$	1.16	light blue	IR ²⁰
Nd(C ₆ H ₅ Me)(AlCl ₃ Me) ₃	1.17	light blue crystalline solid	IR, NMR ²¹
Nd(C ₆ H ₅ Me)(AlCl ₃ Et) ₃	1.18	light blue crystals	IR, catalysis ²¹
Nd(C ₆ H ₅ Me)(AlBr ₃ Et) ₃	1.19	light blue crystals	IR, catalysis ²¹
Nd(C ₆ H ₅ Me)(AlI ₃ Et) ₃	1.20	light blue crystals	IR, NMR^{21}
Nd(C ₆ H ₂ Me ₄)(AlCl ₃ Me) ₃	1.21	light blue crystals	NMR ²¹
Nd(C ₆ H ₂ Me ₄)(AlCl ₃ Et) ₃	1.22		IR ²¹
$Nd(C_6Me_6)(AlCl_4)_3 \cdot (C_6H_5Me)$	1.23	blue crystals, 103 °C(dec)	IR, MS^{24}
$Sm(C_6H_6)(AlCl_4)_3 \cdot (C_6H_6)$	1.24		X-ray, $IR^{22b,25}$
$Sm(C_6H_5Me)(AlCl_4)_3$	1.25	yellow	X-ray, ²⁶ IR ^{20,26}
Sm(C ₆ H ₅ Me)(AlCl ₃ Me) ₃	1.26	yellow crystals	IR ²¹
$Sm(C_6H_4Me_2-1,3)(AlCl_4)_3$	1.27	yellow, >110 °C (dec)	X-ray, IR ²⁷
$Sm(C_6Me_6)(AlCl_4)_3 \cdot (C_6H_5Me)_{1.5}$	1.28	yellow plates	X-ray ^{1,28}
$Sm(C_6Me_6)(AlCl_4)_3 \cdot (C_6H_5Me)$	1.29	yellow crystals, 104 °C(dec)	IR, MS^{24}
$[Eu(C_6Me_6)(AlCl_4)_2]_4$	1.30	green crystals, >140 °C(dec)	X-ray, luminescence ²⁹
$[Eu(C_6Me_6)(AlCl_4)_2]_4 \cdot (C_6H_2Me_4)$	1.31		X-ray, UV ³⁰
$Gd(C_6H_5Me)(AlCl_4)_3$	1.32	colorless	IR^{20}
$Gd(C_6H_5Me)(AlBr_4)_3$	1.33	colorless	X-ray, IR ²⁰
Gd(C ₆ H ₅ Me)(AlBr ₃ Me) ₃	1.34	colorless crystals	IR, catalysis ²¹
$Gd(C_6Me_6)(AlCl_4)_3 \cdot (C_6H_5Me)$	1.35	yellow crystals, 103 °C (dec)	IR, MS^{24}
Yb(C ₆ Me ₆)(AlCl ₄) ₃ ·(C ₆ H ₅ Me)	1.36	deep blue crystals, 104 °C (dec)	X-ray, IR, MS ^{24,31}



Figure 1.

The replacement of AlX₄ groups in the complexes with alkylated fragments AlX₃R, for example, in complexes **1.3**, **1.8**, and **1.18**, does not lead to a change of the character of the arene-metal bond. Europium complex **1.30** in a crystal exists as a cyclotetramer composed of four Eu(C₆Me₆)(AlCl₄)₂ units.²⁹ Each Eu atom is coordinated by three AlCl₄ groups and one C₆Me₆ ligand to form a distorted pentagonal bipyramid.

3. Complexes with Heterobidentate Ligands

There are two types of complexes in which the metal-ligand σ -bond is supported by π -interaction between Ln atom and pendant C₆ aromatic group:

arene-aryloxides or thio analogues and terphenyl and similar derivatives (Table 2). The molecules of the compounds can be depicted as general scheme **A** for intramolecular Ln-arene complexes and **B** for dimers with intermolecular π -bonded bridges (Figure 2).

Several paths have been used for preparing the phenoxides. Probably the simplest of them is direct reaction of lanthanide metal with phenol in the presence of mercury.^{32,33,38} The synthesis is conducted in a sealed tube at 200 °C; the yield of solvated free products reaches 80–90%. A no less efficient method is the substitution of R in complexes LnR_3 by the more acidic phenoxy group.

$$LnR_3 + 3ArOH \rightarrow Ln(OAr)_3 + 3RH$$

Ln = Nd, Sm, Er, Yb, Lu; R = Cp, CCPh,
$$C_6F_5$$
;
Ar = 2,6-Ph₂C₆H₃;³⁷ Ln = Nd, Sm, Er;
R = N(SiMe₃)₂; Ar = 2,6-i-Pr₂C₆H₃³⁵

The reactions with phenyl acetylene and pentafluorophenyl derivatives usually are realized in a onepot reaction from HgR_2 , lanthanide metal, and phenol without isolation of intermediate LnR_3 .

$$3HgR_2 + 2Ln + 6HOC_6H_3Ph_2 \rightarrow$$

 $2Ln(OC_6H_3Ph_2)_3 + 3Hg + 6RH$

Table 2. Data of Complexes with Heterobidentate Ligands

compound	no.	color, mp	other characteristics, ref				
π -arene-aryloxides and -arylsulfides							
$Sc(OC_6H_3Ph_2-2,6)_3$	Ž.1	colorless. >220 °C	X-ray, NMR, IR, MS ³²				
$Y(OC_6H_3Ph_2-2,6)_3$	2.2	colorless	X-ray, MS ³³				
$La_2(OC_6H_3-i-Pr_2-2,6)_6$	2.3	colorless	X-ray, NMR, IR ³⁴				
$La(OC_6H_3Ph_2-2,6)_3$	2.4	colorless	X-ray ³³				
$Ce(OC_6H_3Ph_2-2,6)_3$	2.5	yellow-greenish	X-ray, MS^{33}				
$Pr(OC_{6}H_{3}Ph_{2}-2,6)_{3}$	2.6	pale green	X-ray, UV/Vis, MS ³³				
$Nd_2(OC_6H_3-i-Pr_2-2,6)_6$	2.7	pale blue	X-ray, NMR, IR ³⁵				
$Nd(OC_{6}H_{3}Ph_{2}-2,6)_{3}$	2.8	blue	X-ray, ³⁶ MS ³⁷				
$Nd(OC_6H_3Ph_2-2,6)_3(THF)$	2.9		X-ray, IR, MS, Vis ³⁶				
$[Sm(OC_6H_3-i-Pr_2-2,6)_3]_2$	2.10	deep yellow	X-ray, NMR, IR ³⁵				
$Eu_2(OC_6H_3Ph_2-2,6)_4$ ·(PhMe)	2.11	yellow	X-ray, IR, MS ³⁸				
$Eu[SC_6H_3(C_6H_2-i-Pr_3-2,4,6)_2-2,6]_2$ (THF) _{0.5}	2.12	orange, 289–292 °C	X-ray, IR, MS ³⁹				
$Gd(OC_6H_3Ph_2-2,6)_3$	2.13	colorless	MS ³³				
$Ho(OC_6H_3Ph_2-2,6)_3$	2.14	pink	MS^{33}				
${\rm Er}_{2}({\rm OC}_{6}{\rm H}_{3}{\rm -i}{\rm -Pr}_{2}{\rm -2,6})_{6}$	2.15	pink	NMR, IR ³⁵				
$Er(OC_6H_3Ph_2-2,6)_3$	2.16	pink	IR, UV/Vis, MS ^{33,37}				
$Yb[SC_6H_3(C_6H_2-i-Pr_3-2,4,6)_2-2,6]_2 \cdot (C_6H_6)_{0.5}$	2.17	purple, 263–265 °C	X-ray, NMR, IR, UV/Vis, MS ³⁹				
$Yb(OC_6H_3Ph_2-2,6)_3$	2.18	orange-yellow	X-ray, IR, UV/Vis, MS ³⁷				
$Yb_2(OC_6H_3Ph_2-2,6)_4$ (PhMe) _{1.5}	2.19	dark red	X-ray, MNR, IR, MS ³⁸				
$\{ [Yb(OC_6H_3Ph_2-2,6)_4] [Yb_2(OC_6H_3Ph_2-2,6)_3] \} \cdot (toluene) \}$	2.20	red-orange	X-ray, NMR, IR, ³⁸				
$Lu(OC_6H_3Ph_2-2,6)_3$	2.21	white	X-ray, ³³ IR, MS ³⁷				
terphenyl and related derivatives							
$(2,6-Mes_2C_6H_3)SmCp_2$	Ž.22	orange-yellowish, >155 °C(dec)	NMR, MS ⁴⁰				
$(2,6-Ph_2C_6H_3)_2Eu(THF)_2$	2.23	orange	X-ray ⁴¹				
$(2,6-Ph_2C_6H_3)_2Yb(THF)_2$	2.24	red	X-ray, NMR ⁴¹				
$(2,6-Ph_2C_6H_3)YbI(THF)_3$	2.25	orange-red, 110–125 °C (dec)	X-ray, NMR ⁴¹				
$(2,6-Mes_2C_6H_3)Yb(C_5H_4Me)_2$	2.26	dark red, 148 °C	X-ray, MS ⁴⁰				



Figure 2.

Complex **2.3** with di-isopropyl-substituted phenol has been synthesized by treatment of LaCl₃ with sodium metal in liquid ammonia followed by addition of 2,6-i-Pr₂C₆H₃OH.³⁴ All the indicated reactions (except direct method and the reaction with amides proceeding in toluene) produce complexes with solvated THF or NH₃ molecules which detain the secondary π -arene bonding. To remove these ligands, the products are sublimed³⁶ or refluxed in toluene.³⁵

The arylthiolate complexes **2.12** and **2.17** were synthesized by protolysis of a Grignard-like compound $2\text{-}CF_3C_6H_4LnI$ with thiol HSC₆H₃(C₆H₂-i-Pr₃-2,4,6)₂-2,6.³⁹

The *m*-terphenyl derivatives **2.23**, **2.24**, and **2.25** were isolated from the mixture of $Ln(Ar^*)I(THF)_x$, $Ln(Ar^*)_2(THF)_2$ ($Ar^* = 2,6$ -Ph₂C₆H₃), and $LnI_2(THF)_x$ formed due to Schlenk-like equilibrium in the reactions of Eu or Yb metals with terphenyl iodide.⁴¹ Treatment of Cp₃Sm or (C₅H₄Me)₃Yb with aryl-lithium 2,6-(2,4,6-Me₃C₆H₂)₂C₆H₃Li has been used for preparation of compounds **2.22** and **2.26**.⁴⁰

It has been found that pure coordinating interactions between the metal atom and C_6 aromatic rings, identical to that observed in halogenoaluminate complexes, exist in many solvent-free aryl oxides or thiolates. The presence of the phenyl substituents at the ortho position of the aryloxy group (for example, in complexes **2.5**, **2.6**, **2.8**, and **2.21**) results in an intramolecular η^6 -interaction between the lanthanide atom and one of the phenyl substituents of the phenoxy ligand. The phenyl substituent of the second phenoxy ligand is η^1 -bonded to the Ln atom, whereas the third phenoxy ligand remains monodentate.^{33,36,37} In the case of lanthanum analogue **2.4**, the second π -interaction is η^3 -type, probably because of the larger size of La than Ce, Pr, or Nd. The smallest rare-earth metal, scandium, demonstrated $\eta^1:\eta^1$ bonding in complex **2.1** (Figure 3).³²

The presence of one coordinated THF molecule in compound **2.9** causes disruption of the second Ln– arene π -bond and decreases the hapticity of the first one up to three (Figure 4).³⁶

The addition of methyl or *tert*-butyl substituents into the 3,5-positions of phenoxy groups, $OC_6H(Ph_2-2,6)(R_2-3,5)$, results in a complete cancel of π -interactions in the phenoxides of Sc, Sm, and Yb.³²

The 2,6-diphenylphenoxides of Eu(II) (2.11) and Yb(II) (2.19) form the dimers with three (Eu) or two (Yb) bridged phenoxy groups.³⁸ One of Eu atoms in complex 2.11 has three short Eu–C contacts (3.222, 3.082, 3.240 Å) with pendant phenyl rings which can be considered as an η^1 -Ph–Eu interaction, while for the second Eu atom there are three η^2 - π -Ph–Eu bonds. The π -Ph–Yb interactions in 2.19 have η^3 and η^1, η^4 type (Figure 5).

In contrast, the terphenylthiolate complexes of Eu(II) **2.12** and Yb(II) **2.17** are monomeric. Two of i-Pr₃C₆H₂ substituents at every thiolate ligand in these compounds are oriented in such a way that a sandwich-like structure with two η^{6} -Ln-arene groups is realized (Figure 6).³⁹

In a crystal of the mixed-valent complex **2.20** the discrete $[Yb(OC_6H_3Ph_2-2,6)_4]^+$ cations and $[Yb_2(OC_6-4)_4]^+$



 $Ar = 2, 6, -Ph_2C_6H_3$

Figure 3.



Figure 4.





H₃Ph₂-2,6)₃]⁻ anions have been found.³⁸ The anionic part does not contain π -bonding between Yb and Ph groups, but in the binuclear cation, a structure which resembles the arrangement of **2.11**, there are η^{1-} , η^{2-} , and η^{6-} Ph-Yb(1) interactions and η^{1-} and η^{6-} type for Yb(2).

Dimeric structures were found in lanthanide triphenoxides with isopropyl substituents in ortho positions **2.3**, **2.7**, **2.10**, and **2.15**. In these cases the bridged phenoxy groups are σ -bonded to one Ln atom by means of the O-atom and by η^6 - π -bond to the second metal center (Figure 7).^{34,35}



2.12, 2.17





Figure 7.

Noticeably, in complexes La₂(OCPh₃)₆ and Ce₂-(OSiPh₃)₆, which also have a dimeric arrangement and are suitable Ln-OE-Ph fragments, additional π -Ln-arene bonding was not observed.⁴²

The intramolecular π -interactions between the Ln atom and pendant Ph groups have been found in the *m*-terphenyl derivatives **2.23**, **2.24**, and **2.25**.⁴¹ The π -bonds in these cases have η^1 -type and, judging on their lengths (Eu–C 3.218, 3.153 Å; Yb–C 3.104 Å), are weak (Figure 8).

The terphenyl groups bonded to Cp₂Sm or (C₅H₄-Me)₂Yb moieties in complexes **2.22** and **2.26** also reveal additional Ln–arene π -bonding. In the first compound Sm is connected to one of the pendant 2,4,6-mesityls by a η^3 -bond; in the second one the Yb–Mes bond has η^1 -type.⁴⁰

The Ln-arene contacts are retained upon dissolution of the indicated complexes in nonsolvating solvents; however, π -bonds are cleaved in THF or in



Figure 8.

Table 3. Data for	[.] Bis(benzene)	Sandwich	Complexes
-------------------	---------------------------	----------	-----------

compound	no.	color, mp	other characteristics, ref
$\begin{array}{l} Sc(1,3,5-Me_3C_6H_3)_2\\ Sc(Me_5C_6H)_2\\ Sc(1,4-t-Bu_2C_6H_4)_2\\ Sc(C_6Me_6)_2\\ Sc(1,3,5-t-Bu_3C_6H_3)_2\\ Sc(C_{15}H_{18})_2^a\\ Sc(1,3,5-t-Bu_3C_6H_3)_2\\ Y(1,3,5-t-Bu_3C_6H_3)_2\\ Pr(1,3,5-t-Bu_3C_6H_3)_2\\ Pr(1,3,5-t-Bu_3C_6H_3)_2\\ Nd_2(C_6H_6)_3\\ Sm(1,3,5-t-Bu_3C_6H_3)_2\\ Gd(1,3,5-t-Bu_3C_6H_3)_2\\ Tb(1,3,5-t-Bu_3C_6H_3)_2\\ Dy(1,3,5-t-Bu_3C_6H_3)_2\\ Dy(1,3,5-t-Bu_3C_6H_3)_2\\ Ho(1,3,5-t-Bu_3C_6H_3)_2\\ Er(1,3,5-t-Bu_3C_6H_3)_2\\ Lu(1,3,5-t-Bu_3C_6H_3)_2\\ Lu(1,3,5-t-Bu_3C_6H_3)_2\\ \end{array}$	3.1 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 3.9 3.10 3.11 3.12 3.13 3.14 3.15 3.16 3.17 3.18 3.19	dec. > -30 °C $dec. > 0 °C$ $dec. > 100 °C$ $dec. > 40 °C$ $deep orange-green, dec > 120 °C$ $dec. > 120 °C$ $dec. > 120 °C$ $deep purple$ $green, dec > 0 °C$ $purple, dec > 40 °C$ $blue$ $black$ $green, dec > -30 °C$ $purple$ $purple$ $deep pink$ red $red-green$ $des = 0 °C$ $purple = 0 °C$ pur	Vis. ³ Vis. ³ Vis. ³ ESR, ^{43,44} Vis. ^{3,44} Vis. ³ Subl., MS, ⁴⁵ ESR, ⁴⁶ Vis, magn. ⁴⁷ Vis ⁴⁷ Vis ⁴⁷ subl., Vis, magn. ⁴⁷ X-ray, NMR, ⁴⁶ Vis, magn. ⁴⁷ subl., Vis, magn. ⁴⁷ subl., Vis, magn. ⁴⁷ X-ray, subl., Vis, magn. ⁴⁷ subl., Vis, magn. ⁴⁷ subl., Vis, magn. ⁴⁷

the presence of ammonia. The coordination site of the η^6 -arene ligand in the resulting compounds is occupied by THF, DME, or NH₃ molecules, which is indicative of a low strength of the Ln–arene bonds. The lengths of these contacts (average Ln–C distances for trivalent lanthanides are 2.986–3.061 Å) are virtually identical to the corresponding values in arene–halogenoaluminate complexes. Analyzing the IR spectra of the lanthanide complexes with a secondary π -arene interaction, Niemeyer came to conclusion that such an interaction weakens the aromatic C=C bonds.³⁹

4. Bis(Benzene) Sandwich Complexes of Zerovalent Lanthanides

Co-condensation of benzene and neodymium vapors on the surface cooled to -196 °C afforded a binuclear complex with composition Nd₂(C₆H₆)₃ (**3.12**) (Table 3), which was isolated as black insoluble crystals.⁴⁸ The magnetic moment (3.42 $\mu_{\rm B}$) corresponds to the Nd(III) cation (3.68 $\mu_{\rm B}^{49}$) and the dianionic form of all three benzene ligands. The complex was not studied by X-ray diffraction analysis, but it is reasonable to suppose that its structure is similar to that of the thulium naphthalene analogue $[(C_{10}H_8)Tm-(DME)]_2(\mu-C_{10}H_8)$ considered below.

Sandwich bis(arene) complexes of rare-earth metals $(1,3,5-t-Bu_3C_6H_3)_2Ln$ (3.5, 3.8–3.11, 3.13–3.19) analogous to the well-known bis(arene) complexes of d-transition metals were prepared by co-condensation of 1,3,5-tri(*tert*-butyl)benzene and metal vapors at 75 K.^{44–47} The structures and magnetic moments of the complexes confirm the η^6 -character of the bond between the neutral aromatic ring and the formally zerovalent metal atom (Figure 9).

In gadolinium complex **3.14**, characterized by X-ray diffraction analysis, the Gd–C distances are in the range of 2.585–2.660 Å (the average distance is 2.630 Å).⁴⁶ These distances are virtually identical to the Ln–C bond lengths in cyclopentadienyl complexes of the Cp₂GdBr type (2.635, 2.639, and 2.630 Å⁵⁰). The holmium complex **3.17** was found to have the same structure with average Ho–C contacts 2.630 Å.⁴⁷

The stability of the indicated compounds depends on the nature of the lanthanide. Thus, the Sc, Y, Nd, Gd, Tb, Dy, Ho, Er, and Lu complexes are stable (some of them can be sublimed in a vacuum without decomposition), whereas the Ce, Eu, Tm, and Yb





Figure 9.



Figure 10.

complexes do not form stable products. Derivatives of La, Pr, and Sm are intermediate in stability. In the reaction of Sc with tri-*tert*-butylbenzene, besides the expected sandwich **3.5**, the product of insertion of Sc at the C–H bond of butyl groups has been found. It was suggested on the basis of an ESR spectrum that this product is the unprecedented 17-electron Sc(II) complex Sc(η^6 -t-Bu₃C₆H₃)[(η^6 , η^1 -t-Bu)₂(CMe₂CH₂)C₆H₃]H (Figure 10).⁴⁴

The difference in the thermal stability of the complexes with the same ligands but different metals is explained, as in the considered above ionic species Ln-arene⁺, by the difference in the promotion energy of $f^ns^2 \rightarrow f^{n-1}d^1s^2$ for different lanthanides. Thermo-dynamic studies confirmed the rather high stability of the Ln-arene bond for some rare-earth metals. Thus, the enthalpy of cleavage of these bonds in complexes $Ln(Bu_3C_6H_3)_2$ was found to be 72, 68, 47, 56, 57, and 62 kcal mol⁻¹ for the derivatives of Y, Gd, Dy, Ho, Er, and Lu, respectively⁵¹ (cp. 53 \pm 5 kcal mol⁻¹ for Sc(C_6H_6)^{+ 10}).

The stability of bis(arene) complexes increases as the number and size of substituents in the aromatic ring increase, as exemplified by scandium derivatives.³ Calculation by molecular mechanics⁵² for Gd-(C_6H_6)₂ and complexes **3.8**, **3.14**, and their Yb analogue confirmed that the benzene derivatives are substantially less stable than the complexes with *tert*butyl-substituted ligands. This is consistent with the



Figure 11.

experimental data on deposition of vaporized scandium on the surface on benzene or C_6D_6 at 77 K.⁴³ The products, $Sc(C_6H_6)_2$ or $Sc(C_6D_6)_2$, detected in the resulting matrices by ESR spectroscopy are characterized by very low stability. Quantum-chemical calculations^{53,54} demonstrated that the metal atoms in the Ln(arene)₂ complexes are bound to the benzene rings primarily through back-donation from the occupied d_{±2} orbitals of the metal atom to the unoccupied π -orbitals of the benzene ligands.

5. Complexes with Anionic Benzene Ligand

Studying the reduction of lanthanum, cerium, and neodymium cyclopentadienyl complexes of Cp[#]₃Ln type, where $Cp^{\#}$ is C_5H_3 -t-Bu₂-1,3 or $C_5H_3(SiMe_3)_2$ -1,3, by lithium or sodium metal Lappert and coworkers found that the reactions in DME medium result in formation of Cp[#]₂LnOMe products.^{55,56} The color transitions and ESR monitoring of the reactions suggested the generation of unstable and highly reactive divalent intermediates of LnCp[#]₂ and [K(D- ME_x [LnCp[#]₃] type. When the reduction of Ln[C₅H₃- $(SiMe_3)_2]_3$ (Ln = La, Ce, Pr, Nd) by an excess of potassium was carried out in benzene in the presence crown ether, the dark red ionic complexes 4.2-4.5 (Table 4) were obtained.^{58,59} Most of them have been characterized by X-ray diffraction analysis, which revealed that the C_6H_6 moiety bonded to the $Ln[\eta^5 C_5H_3(SiMe_3)_2]_2$ fragment in the anionic part of the molecule has a boat conformation with two short Ln-C contacts: 2.617, 2.652 Å (La), 2.588, 2.612 Å (Ce), and 2.55, 2.572 Å (Nd) (Figure 11).

The structure of the anions indicates that the C_6H_6 -Ln₂ fragments should be considered as cyclohexadiene-1,4 (rather than benzene) η^2 -bonded to two LnCp[#]₂ parts in which the lanthanide is trivalent. ESR control of the reaction with La[C₅H₃(SiMe₃)₂]₂ has shown that in the intermediate stage at least four metal-centered free-radical species appear, which the

Та	bl	e 4	4.	Data	for	Comp	lexes	with	Anionic	C ₆ H ₆	Ligands
----	----	-----	----	------	-----	------	-------	------	---------	-------------------------------	---------

compound	no.	color	other characteristics, ref
$\begin{array}{l} [K([18]-crown-6)(C_6H_6)_2] \left\{ [La\{C_5H_3-t-Bu_2-1,3\}_2]_2C_6H_6 \right\} \\ [K([18]-crown-6)] \left[La\{C_5H_3(SiMe_3)_2-1,3\}_2C_6H_6 \right] \\ [K([18]-crown-6)] \left[Ce\{C_5H_3(SiMe_3)_2-1,3\}_2C_6H_6 \right] \\ [K([18]-crown-6)] \left[Pr\{C_5H_3(SiMe_3)_2-1,3\}_2C_6H_6 \right] \\ [K([18]-crown-6)] \left[Nd\{C_5H_3(SiMe_3)_2-1,3\}_2C_6H_6 \right] \end{array}$	4.1	dark green	X-ray ⁵⁷
	4.2	red	X-ray, NMR, IR, UV/Vis ^{58,59}
	4.3	dark red	X-ray, NMR, IR, UV/Vis ^{58,59}
	4.4	dark red-brown	NMR, IR, UV/Vis ⁵⁸
	4.5	dark red	X-ray, NMR, IR, UV/Vis ⁵⁸



Figure 12.

Table	5.	Data	for	Bij	ohenyl	and	Miscellaneous	Comp	lexes

compound	no.	color, mp	other characteristics, ref
({PhP[CH ₂ (SiMe ₂)N(SiMe ₂)CH ₂] ₂ PPh}Y) ₂ (µ-PhPh)	5.1	deep blue	X-ray, NMR ⁶¹
$({PhP[CH_2(SiMe_2)N(SiMe_2)CH_2]_2PPh}Y)_2(\mu-MeC_6H_4C_6H_4Me)$	5.2	dark brown	X-ray, NMR ⁶¹
$Nd[N(C_6F_5)_2]_3(PhMe)$	5.3	purple	X-ray, NMR, IR ⁶²
$Sm(\eta^6-Me_3SiC_{13}H_8-AlMe_3)_2$	5.4	dark red	X-ray, NMR, MS ⁶³
$Sm(\eta^6-Me_3SiC_{13}H_8-AlEt_3)_2$	5.5	dark red	X-ray, NMR, MS ⁶³
$Sm[(\eta^{6}-Me_{3}SiC_{13}H_{8}-Al(C_{3}H_{7})_{3}]_{2}$	5.6		NMŘ ⁶³
$Sm(\eta^6-Me_3SiC_{13}H_8-AlBu_3)_2$	5.7		NMR ⁶³
$Sm(\eta^6-Me_3SiC_{13}H_8-BEt_3)_2$	5.8		NMR ⁶³
$Yb(\eta^{5}-Me_{3}SiC_{13}H_{8}-AlMe_{3})(\eta^{6}-Me_{3}SiC_{13}H_{8}-AlMe_{3})$	5.9	red	X-ray, NMR, MS ⁶³
$Yb(\eta^{6}-i-PrC_{9}H_{6}-AlMe_{3})_{2}$	5.10	red	NMŘ, MS ⁶³

authors believe are the derivatives of La(II).⁵⁸ In this stage the reaction mixture has a dark blue-violet color, which then changes to dark-red.

Treatment of the cyclopentadienyl complex of lanthanum containing tert-butyl substituents in the cyclopentadienyl rings, $La(C_5H_3-t-Bu_2-1,3)_3$, with a 1.5 mol excess of potassium in benzene in the presence of [18]crown-6 at ambient temperature initially affords a dark red solution which gradually becomes dark green. In 1 week the dark green extremely air- and light-sensitive crystals of 4.1 were isolated from the obtained mixture.⁵⁷ The X-ray structure analysis demonstrated that the product to be also an ate complex with $[K([18]crown-6)(C_6H_6)_2]^+$ cation and $\{[La(C_5H_3-t-Bu_2)_2]_2C_6H_6\}^-$ anion, but in this case the bridging C_6H_6 is planar and bonded to both La atoms in an η^6 -fashion. All La-C(benzene) contacts vary in a narrow range 2.75–2.79 Å, which is comparable with La-C distances in the terminal LaCp groups of LaCp₃.⁶⁰ On the basis of these data, the structure of a salt containing two Cp[#]₂La(II) units π -bonded to the benzene anion was assigned to the complex (Figure 12).

Reduction of La[$C_5H_3(SiMe_3)_2$]₂ under the same conditions also leads to a dark green solid containing La(II), according to ESR, NMR, UV/Vis, and mass spectra.⁵⁷ However, its structure analysis was not done because of lack of good crystals.

6. Biphenyl Complexes

Treatment of the yttrium(III) chloride complex $(LY)_2(\mu$ -Cl)₂, where L is a phosphorus-nitrogensilicon macrocycle PhP[CH₂(SiMe₂)N(SiMe₂)CH₂]₂-PPh, with phenyllithium gave rise to the dark blue binuclear product ({PhP[CH₂(SiMe₂)N(SiMe₂)CH₂]₂-PPh}Y)₂(μ -PhPh) (**5.1**) (Table 5) containing the biphenyl dianion as the bridging ligand, which means the reaction is accompanied by coupling of phenyl



Figure 13.

groups.⁶¹ The same compound was slowly formed when $(LY)_2(\mu$ -Cl)₂ reacted with LiCH₂SiMe₃ in benzene solution. Monitoring the reaction by ³¹P{¹H} NMR spectroscopy revealed that the initially formed σ -alkyl complex LYCH₂SiMe₃ undergoes intermolecular σ -bond metathesis with the benzene solvent. The new resonances of aryl groups with a great upfield shift (5.10(2H), 4.46(2H), and 4.18 ppm (1H)) observed in the reaction mixture indicated the appearance of a π -type Y–arene interaction (Figure 13).⁶¹ In complex **5.1** the Y atoms are bonded to opposite

In complex **5.1** the Y atoms are bonded to opposite sides of different rings in the biphenyl ligand, which remains virtually planar. The Y–C distances lay in a narrow range (2.675–2.738 Å), evidence of η^{6} -interaction. These distances (average 2.723 Å) are close to the Y–C bond lengths in complexes Cp₃Y-(THF) (the average distance is 2.71 Å⁶⁴) and (C₅Me₅)₂-YCl(THF) (2.659 Å⁶⁵).



Figure 14.

The reaction of LYCl with 3-MeC₆H₄Li also resulted in the formation of a C–C bond. According to the data of ¹H NMR and UV spectroscopy, the dark blue reaction product is structurally similar to complex 5.1. However, 4-MeC₆H₄Li under the same conditions gave the dark brown compound ({PhP- $[CH_2(SiMe_2)N(SiMe_2)CH_2]_2PPh$ }Y)₂(μ -MeC₆H₄C₆H₄-Me) (5.2) in which both YL fragments are bonded to the same ring of the $[MeC_6H_4C_6H_4Me]^{2-}$ anion.⁶¹ The average Y-C contacts in the fragment $Y(MeC_6H_4C_6H_4-$ Me)Y (2.676 and 2.699 Å) are somewhat shorter than the corresponding bond lengths in complex 5.1. ¹H NMR spectral studies of complex **5.2** demonstrated that slow (within the NMR time scale) migration of one of the YL groups from one MeC_6H_4 ring to another occurs in solution. It was assumed that such behavior in solution is also typical of other complexes with bridging Ar–Ar ligands.

Samarium and ytterbium powders activated with diiodoethane react with biphenylene at room temperature to form dark colored solutions.⁶⁶ Attempts to isolate reaction products in the crystalline state failed. However, the reactions of their solutions with oxygen (giving rise to 1,1'-biphenyl-2,2'-diol), deuteriomethanol (yielding a mixture of biphenyl and dideuteriobiphenyl), and Me₂SiCl₂ (forming a mixture of biphenyl and 1,1-dimethylsilafluorene) were carried out. These results testify that in the reactions of lanthanides with biphenylene the metal atom inserts into one of two $C_6H_4=C_6H_4$ bonds to give the lanthanide biphenydiyl complexes **A** containing metallocycle (Figure 14).

It was suggested⁶⁶ that the first stage involved reduction of biphenylene to form the ionic intermediates $C_{12}H_8^{2-}Ln^{2+}$, which abstracted hydrogen from the solvent to form biphenyl and complex **A**.

Apparently an analogous product was formed in the reaction of octamethyl biphenylenedilithium with $\rm SmI_{2}.^{66}$

7. Miscellaneous π -Complexes with C₆-Aromatic Compounds

An unusual complex of neodymium with π -bonded toluene (PhMe)Nd[N(C₆F₅)₂]₃ (**5.3**) was obtained in good yield by the reaction of Nd[N(SiMe₃)₂]₃ with bis-(pentafluorophenyl)amine in toluene solution.⁶² The X-ray diffraction analysis of this compound, isolated as purple air-sensitive crystals, revealed that its molecule has a distorted three-legged piano-stool geometry (Figure 15).

The toluene ligand is bound to the Nd center in a rather asymmetrical manner: four Nd–C contacts are short (2.982, 2.98, 3.103, and 3.167 Å) but the remaining two are long (3.313 and 3.324 Å), which



Figure 15.

is typical for η^4 -type interactions. The average length of the short contacts (3.058 Å) is slightly larger than the Nd–C distances in chloroaluminate complex (η -C₆H₆)Nd(AlCl₄)₃ (average 2.93 Å^{22b}), presumably indicative of a weaker bonding in the **5.3**.

Indenyl and fluorenyl complexes of rare-earth metals fall into a group of well-studied organolanthanides.^{4,6} In all compounds, an exclusively η^5 -type of bonding between the metal atom and the C₅-ring of the ligand was observed. However, recently it has been found that these ligands under certain conditions can coordinate to lanthanide in an η^6 -fashion by the C₆-rings.⁶³ Such a transformation was realized by addition of excess of Me₃Al or Et₃Al to a toluene solution of bis(fluorenyl)samarium containing Me₃-Si substituents in the 1-position of fluorenyl ligands. After recrystallization from a toluene/hexane mixture, the dark red crystals of composition (Me₃- $SiC_{13}H_8$ -AlR₃)₂Sm (**5.4**, **5.5**) were isolated in 57% and 25% yields, respectively. The X-ray study of the products revealed that in both complexes the Sm atom is η^6 -coordinated to the benzene rings of the fluorene ligands. One of alkyl substituents at Al serves as an agostic group (Figure 16).

The distances Sm-C₅-ring(centroid) (3.59 Å) and Sm-C₆-ring(centroid) (3.41–3.66 Å) in the initial η^5 version differ from those in **5.4** and **5.5**: Sm-C₅-(centroid) 3.56–3.59 Å, Sm-C₆(centroid) 2.74–2.77 and 5.08–5.15 Å, which confirms the η^6 -coordination of the fluorene ligand in the obtained Sm-Al complexes. Such a confirmation has been obtained as well from ¹H NMR spectra of the compounds, which allowed the determination that the η^6 -complexes can convert to η^6 -species by the successive addition of excess THF. The products **5.6**, **5.7**, and **5.8**, which were obtained in the reactions of (Me₃SiC₁₃H₈)₂Sm with Al(C₃H₇)₃, AlBu₃, and BEt₃ could not be isolated in crystalline form, but they are nearly identical with those of **5.5**, suggesting the same type of bonding.

In the case of Yb analogue, the addition of Me₃Al to η^5 -complex (Me₃SiC₁₃H₈)₂Yb leads to formation of a product **5.9** in which one Me₃SiC₁₃H₈ ligand is η^5 -bonded to Yb but the second one has η^6 -coordination. The experiments with i-Pr-substituted indenyl complex of ytterbium, (η^5 -i-PrC₈H₆)₂Yb(THF)₂, suggested that the similar $\eta^5-\eta^6$ -rearrangements can occur with indenyl derivatives (**5.10**).⁶³

Note that the nature of binding in these unusual η^{6} -fluorenyl heterobimetallic derivatives remains unclear because no reasonable scheme, including Al-(III), Sm(II), and -1 or -2 charged fluorene, satisfies the observed compositions and structures of the complexes.



Figure 16.

 Table 6. Data for Completely Reduced Naphthalene Complexes

compound	no.	color, mp	other characteristics, ref
$(C_{10}H_8)_2Ce(OEt_2)$	6.1	pale brown	UV ⁶⁹
$(C_{10}H_8)Sm(THF)_3$	6.2	b lack	IR, magn. ⁶⁷
$(C_{10}H_8)Eu(THF)_3$	6.3	black	IR, magn. ⁶⁷
$(C_{10}H_8)Eu(DME)$	6.4		synthesis ⁶⁸
$(C_{10}H_8)Eu(DME)_2$	6.5		synthesis ⁷⁰
$(C_{10}H_8)_2Eu(OEt_2)$	6.6	pale brown	$ m UV^{69}$
$[(C_{10}H_8)Tm(DME)]_2(\mu - C_{10}H_8)$	6.7	black, >100 °C(dec)	X-ray, magn. ⁷¹
$(C_{10}H_8)$ Yb(THF) ₃	6.8	black	IR, magn. ⁶⁷
$(C_{10}H_8)Yb(DME)$	6.9	black	synthesis ⁶⁸
$(C_{10}H_8)Yb_2(THF)_3(NaCl)_3$	6.10	black	IR, ^{72a} synthesis ^{72b}
$(2-MeC_{10}H_7)Yb(THF)x (x = 2, 3)$	6.11	black	synthesis ^{67a,72b}

III. Naphthalene Derivatives

1. Completely Reduced Complexes

It was found that the reduction of anhydrous ytterbium diiodide with 2 equiv of lithium naphthalenide in THF or DME afforded insoluble black pyrophoric powders with composition $(C_{10}H_8)$ Yb- $(THF)_3$ (**6.8**) or $(C_{10}H_8)$ Yb(DME) (**6.9**)^{67,68} (Table 6). The number of coordinated THF molecules can be reduced to 2 by drying the complex in a vacuum at 60 °C.

$$YbI_2 + 2C_{10}H_8Li \xrightarrow{THF} (C_{10}H_8)Yb(THF)_3$$

When YbCl₃ was reduced by $C_{10}H_8Na$, the formed product was comprised of three molecules of NaCl and an increased amount of Yb, probably due to the presence of admixture of [YbCl₂·NaCl],⁷² but the chemical and magnetic properties of the substances were the same. On the basis of the fact that the resulting compounds are diamagnetic (Yb(0) with configuration f¹⁴ is diamagnetic) and on their reactivity, which is surprisingly high (even for organolanthanides), it was originally assumed that these products are complexes of zerovalent ytterbium π -bonded to the neutral naphthalene ring. However, additional data obtained later demonstrated that these compounds in fact contain the naphthalene dianion and Yb²⁺ cation.

Analogous naphthalene complexes with samarium (6.2) and europium $(6.3-6.5)^{67,68,70}$ as well as 1-meth-

ylnaphthalene complex with ytterbium (6.11)^{67,72b} were synthesized. The naphthalene compounds of Sm, Eu, and Yb, likewise alkali-metal naphthalenides, are powerful reducing agents. Nevertheless, the former complexes, in contrast to $C_{10}H_8Li_2$ or $C_{10}H_8$ -Na₂, do not react with naphthalene (the reaction could form radical-anionic derivatives of the type $(C_{10}H_8^{-1})_2Ln(THF)_x)$. The salts LnI_3 or $LnCl_3$ of all other rare-earth metals, besides Sm, Eu, and Yb, in the reactions with naphthalenelithium in a ratio 1:3 in THF give black or black-brown solutions from which no products of definite composition could be isolated.^{73,74} However, hydrolysis of these solutions (affords dihydronaphthalene), reactions with CpH (yields Cp₃Ln), and magnetic measurements indicate the presence of C₁₀H₈Ln groups. Halogen-free naphthalene complex of trivalent lanthanide, $[(C_{10}H_8) Tm(DME)]_2(\mu-C_{10}H_8)$ (6.7), was obtained only when $TmI_2(DME)_3$ was used as an initial reagent (Figure $17)^{71}$

It is worth noting that thulium in the reaction was oxidized to the trivalent state, although $C_{10}H_8Li$ is a strong reducer. The oxidation degree of thulium was confirmed by magnetic measurements and by the fact that the color of the reaction mixture changed from green to red-brown. The pathway of the reaction remained unclear. Compound **6.7** has the structure of a triple-decker sandwich. According to the charge balance, all three naphthalene groups in the complex exist as dianions. The central binuclear unit Tm(μ - $C_{10}H_8$)Tm is arranged in such a way that thulium atoms are located on the opposite sides of the plane



Figure 17.

Table 7. Ligand-Mixed Naphthalene-Halide and Similar Complexes

compound	no.	color, mp	other characteristics, ref
$(LY)_2(C_{10}H_8)^a$	7.1	dark blue	X-ray, NMR ⁷⁸
$(LY)_2(1-MeC_{10}H_7)^a$	7.2	dark blue	NMŘ ⁷⁸
$(C_{10}H_8)[LaI_2(THF)_3]_2$	7.3	blue, 80–100 °C (dec)	X-ray, IR, UV/Vis ⁷⁹
$(C_{10}H_8)[CeI_2(THF)_3]_2$	7.4	dark blue, >100 °C (dec)	IR, magn. ⁸⁰
$(C_{10}H_8)[PrI_2(THF)_3]_2$	7.5	dark blue, >100 °C (dec)	IR, magn. ⁸⁰
$(C_{10}H_8)[NdI_2(THF)_3]_2$	7.6	dark blue, >100 °C (dec)	IR, magn. ⁸⁰
$[NdCl_2(THF)_2LiCl]_n(C_{10}H_8) n = 4-7$	7.7	brownish-black	magn. ⁸¹
$(C_{10}H_8)[EuI(THF)_4]_2$	7.8	red-brown	IR, UV/Vis, magn. ⁷⁹
$(C_{10}H_8)[EuI(DME)_2]_2$	7.9	dark red	X-ray, IR ⁷⁹
$(C_{10}H_8)[GdI_2(THF)_3]_2$	7.10	dark blue, >100 °C (dec)	IR, magn. ⁸⁰
$(C_{10}H_8)DyI(DME)_2$	7.11	light gray	X-ray, IR ⁸²
$(C_{10}H_8)[YbI(DME)_2]_2$	7.12	dark violet, >100 °C	IR, magn. ⁸⁰
$(LLu)_2(C_{10}H_8)^a$	7.13	dark purple	NMR ⁷⁸
$(LLu)_2(1-MeC_{10}H_8)^a$	7.14	dark purple	NMR ⁷⁸
a L = PhP[CH ₂ (SiMe ₂)N(SiMe ₂)CH ₂] ₂ PPh.			

of the bridging naphthalene ligand and are η^4 -bonded to different rings. The naphthalene moiety is nonplanar with dihedral angles at bent lines C(1)-C(4)and C(5)-C(8) of 19.28° . The lengths of the short Tm-C(bridging $C_{10}H_8$) contacts are in the range of 2.59-2.62 Å. On the basis of the shortest Tm-C distances to the terminal naphthalene moieties (2.41 and 2.42 Å) for C(α) and 2.54 and 2.54 Å for C(β)), both types of interactions can be considered as η^4 and η^2 . However, the dihedral angle (26.22°) and the redistribution of the C–C bond lengths in the coordinated rings correspond to cyclohexa-1,4-diene. The absolute values of the shortest Tm-C distances are identical (accounting for the difference in the ionic radii and coordination numbers of the metal atoms) to the Ln–C σ -bonds in complexes [Li(THF)₄]{[(Me₃-Si)₂CH]₃YbCl} (the average distance is 2.375 Å⁷⁵), Cp*CeCH(SiMe₃)₂ (2.535 Å⁷⁶), and Cp*NdCH(SiMe₃)₂ (2.517 Å⁷⁷).

2. Ligand-Mixed Naphthalene lodides and Amides

The reactions of equimolar amounts of LnI₂ (Ln = Eu or Yb) and lithium naphthalenide resulted in the replacement of only one iodide anion and led to binuclear derivatives of $[ILn(DME)_2]_2(\mu$ -C₁₀H₈) type (Table 7) containing the bridging naphthalene dianion rather than radical-anionic complexes $(C_{10}H_8^{-1})LnI.^{79,80}$

$$2\text{LnI}_{2} + 2\text{C}_{10}\text{H}_{8}\text{Li} \xrightarrow{\text{DME}} [\text{ILn}(\text{DME})_{2}]_{2}(\mu\text{-C}_{10}\text{H}_{8})$$
7.9, 7.12
$$\text{Ln} = \text{Eu, Yb}$$

The Ln($(\mu$ -C₁₀H₈)Ln moiety containing the naphthalene bridging dianion (complex **7.3**) was also formed in the reaction of lanthanum iodide with lithium and naphthalene.⁷⁹ Analogous complexes were obtained for Ce, Pr, Nd, and Gd.⁸⁰

$$2\text{LaI}_{3}(\text{THF})_{3} + 2\text{Li} + \text{C}_{10}\text{H}_{8} \xrightarrow{\text{THF}} [\text{I}_{2}\text{La}(\text{THF})_{3}]_{2}(\mu - \text{C}_{10}\text{H}_{8})$$
7.3

The neodymium derivative **7.6** was synthesized as well by oxidation of neodymium(II) iodide with naphthalene in THF.⁸³

$$NdI_{2}(THF)_{5} + C_{10}H_{8} \xrightarrow{THF} I_{2}Nd(THF)_{3}(\mu - C_{10}H_{8})NdI_{2}(THF)_{3}$$
7.6

Interestingly, the similar reaction between DyI_2 and naphthalene in DME medium at -45 °C led to another type of complex **7.11**, in which the DyI-(DME)₂ fragment is η^2 -bonded to naphthalene.⁸²

$$DyI_2 + C_{10}H_8 \xrightarrow{DME} (C_{10}H_8)DyI(DME)_2$$

7.11

It was found that the stability of complexes of this type decreases on going from light to heavy lanthanides. Beginning with Tb, attempts to isolate such products failed even at low temperature.

The complexes of europium, $[IEu(DME)_2]_2(C_{10}H_8)$ (**7.9**),⁷⁹ lanthanum, $[I_2La(THF)_3]_2(C_{10}H_8)$ (**7.3**),⁷⁹ and



Figure 18.



Figure 19.

dysprosium, $(C_{10}H_8)DyI(DME)_2$ (**7.11**),⁸² were studied by X-ray diffraction analysis. In the first two the central binuclear units with the η^4 : η^4 -bonded bridging naphthalene ligands are structurally similar to that in the thulium complex **6.7**. The dihedral angles along C_1-C_4 and C_5-C_8 in **7.9** and **7.3** are 5.8° and 15.2°, and the shortest La–C and Eu–C distances are in the ranges of 2.782–2.808 and 2.815–2.858 Å, respectively (Figure 18).

A set of Dy–C distances (2.510, 2.599, 2.605, 2.486, 2.992, and 3.002 Å) in complex **7.11** suggested also η^4 -interaction rather than η^6 (Figure 19).

It was assumed that black insoluble powders formed upon reduction of SmBr₃ and YbBr₃ with sodium naphthalenide are finely dispersed lanthanide metals.⁸⁴ However, the reported properties and reactivity of these products as well as the similarity of the synthesis with the reduction of iodides indicate that in reality the obtained powders are naphthalene complexes of lanthanides. Apparently the results of reduction of NdCl₃ with a lack of lithium and naphthalene were also misinterpreted.85 Reinvestigation⁸¹ of this synthesis with thorough reproduction of the published procedure demonstrated that the reaction gives rise to a mixture of naphthalene complexes with composition [NdCl₂- $(THF)_2LiCl_n(C_{10}H_8)$ (n = 4-7) rather than divalent neodymium chloride NdCl₂(THF)₂ as reported previously.85

Binuclear complexes of the general formula ({PhP-[CH₂(SiMe₂)N(SiMe₂)CH₂]₂PPh}Ln)₂(arene) (arene = $C_{10}H_8$, Ln = Y (**7.1**), Lu (**7.13**); arene = $C_{10}H_7$ Me, Ln = Y (**7.2**), Lu (**7.14**) containing a Ln(μ -arene)Ln group were prepared by reaction of a mixture of potassium-intercalated graphite (KC₈) and naphthalene or 1-methylnaphthalene with the complex [({PhP-[CH₂(SiMe₂)N(SiMe₂)CH₂]₂PPh}Y)₂(μ -Cl)₂] or its lutetium analogue.⁷⁸ The X-ray diffraction analysis of



Figure 20.

THE

7.1 revealed that the amido-yttrium units are located on opposite faces of the bridging naphthalene ligand and the metal atoms are η^4 -bonded to different rings similar to the arrangement observed in [I₂La-(THF)₃]₂(μ -C₁₀H₈) (**7.3**). The shortest Y-C(1,2,3,4)-(naphthalene) distances are 2.696, 2.684, 2.686, and 2,652 Å, respectively. The rings in naphthalene ligand are folded along the C(1)-C(4) and C(5)-C(8) lines. According to the preliminary data, the lutetium analogue has a resembling structure.

The ³¹P{¹H} NMR spectra of all four compounds with polycyclic phospho–amido ligands are similar (the spectrum of the yttrium derivative **7.2** has a doublet at 21, ¹ $J_{YP} = 60$ Hz), which is indicative of the equivalence of the phosphorus ligands. These data suggested that intramolecular migration of the {PhP[CH₂(SiMe₂)N(SiMe₂)CH₂]₂PPh}Ln moieties between the naphthalene rings (forms **A**–**D**) occurs in solutions. Apparently the moieties migrate independently, stimulating the presence in a solution of all four possible isomers (Figures 20 and 21).⁷⁸

3. Heterobimetallic Compounds

The heterobimetallic compounds of lanthanides $[CpLn(THF)(\mu-\eta^4:\eta^6-C_{10}H_8)VCp]_n$ (Table 8) containing



 $R = PhP(CH_2SiMe_2NSiMe_2CH_2)_2PPh, R = H, Me$

Figure 21.



Ln = Sm (8.1), Eu (8.2), Yb (8.3)

Figure 22.

the bridging naphthalene ligand were prepared by the reaction of vanadocene with excess of naphthaleneytterbium or $-europium^{70.86}$

$$(C_{10}H_8)Ln(THF)_2 + Cp_2V \xrightarrow{THF} [CpLn(THF)(\mu - C_{10}H_8)VCp]_x$$

8.2, 8.3
Ln = Eu, Yb

According to the data of ESR spectroscopy and magnetic measurements, in these cases the bridging naphthalene ligand is neutral and the negative charge is localized at the vanadium atom, transforming it into formally zerovalent. Compounds of this type can be considered as dicyclopentadienyl complexes of lanthanides in which one of the cyclopentadienyl anions is coordinated to the metal atom through the neutral ($C_{10}H_8$)V group (Figure 22). Note, the same reactions with an equimolar amount of



Figure 23.

reagents lead to the products of metathesis, Cp_2Yb and $CpV(\mu$ - $C_{10}H_8)VCp$.⁸⁷

The analogous vanadium–lanthanide complexes have been obtained by reactions of samarium or europium diiodides with cyclopentadienylnaphthalenevanadium anions, $[CpV(C_{10}H_8)]^-$, prepared in situ.⁷⁰

$$LnI_{2}(DME)_{3} + CpK + K[(C_{10}H_{8})VCp] \xrightarrow{\text{THF}} [CpLn(THF)(\mu - C_{10}H_{8})VCp]_{x} + \\ \textbf{8.1, 8.2} \\ [CpV(\mu - C_{10}H_{8})]_{2}Ln(THF)(DME) \\ \textbf{8.4, 8.5} \\ Ln = Sm, Eu$$

When the reactions were carried out in DME with a subsequent change of the solvent with a THF/hexane mixture, the monomeric complexes **8.4** and **8.5**, in which the Ln atom is coordinated by two $CpVC_{10}H_8$ units, were isolated (Figure 23).⁷⁰

In all complexes with $Ln(\mu-C_{10}H_8)V$ fragments the bridging naphthalene is planar. The Eu–C(naphthalene) distances in **8.2** (2.828, 2.869, 3.037, 3.098, 3.308, and 3.344 Å) display an η^4 -type of Eu–arene bond. In the quadruple-decker compound **8.5**, all six Eu–C(naphthalene) contacts lay in the rather narrow range of 2.872–3.084 Å, indicative of η^6 -coordination in the (C₁₀H₈)Eu(C₁₀H₈) moiety. It should be noted that ESR spectra of **8.5** ($g_{eff} = 2.65$, $g_{\parallel} = 1.60$, and $g_{\perp} = 3.19$) differ from that of vanadium d⁵, radical– anion of naphthalene, and the spectrum of Eu(II). A possible explanation for the observed spectra would be the presence of Eu(0) atoms, which agrees with the geometry of the complex, but this supposition needs additional proof.⁷⁰

4. Ligand-Mixed Naphthalene–Cyclopentadienyl Complexes

The reaction of sodium naphthalenide with Cp₂-LuCl proceeds through another pathway. In this case the resulting (apparently unstable) radical–anionic

Table 8. Data on Hetrobimetallic Complexes with Bridging Naphthalene

compound	no.	color, mp	other characteristics, ref			
[(CpV(C ₁₀ H ₈)SmCp(THF)] _n (THF) _{n/2}	8.1	black	IR, magn. ⁷⁰			
$[(CpV(C_{10}H_8)EuCp(THF)]_n(THF)_{n/2}]$	8.2	black	X-ray, IR, magn. ⁷⁰			
$[(CpV(C_{10}H_8)YbCp(THF)]_n$	8.3	black, 180–190 °C (dec)	X-ray, ESR, IR, magn. ⁸⁶			
$[CpV(C_{10}H_8)]_2Sm(THF)(DME)$	8.4	dark, 110–115 °C (dec)	IR ⁷⁰			
$[CpV(C_{10}H_8)]_2Eu(THF)(DME)$	8.5	dark, 113–116 °C (dec)	X-ray, ESR, IR, magn. ⁷⁰			

-



Figure 24.

Table 9. Data on Ligand-Mixed Cyclopentadienyl-Naphthalene Complexes

compound	no.	color, mp	other characteristics, ref
CpYC ₁₀ H ₈ (DME)	9.1	119 °C (dec)	X-ray, magn. ^{88,90}
$(\hat{C}pSm)_2C_{10}H_8(THF)_4$	9.2	100 °C (dec)	magn. ⁹⁰
$CpGdC_{10}H_8(DME)$	9.3	116 °C (dec)	magn. ⁹⁰
$\hat{CpErC}_{10}H_8(DME)$	9.4	122 °C (dec)	magn. ⁹⁰
$CpTmC_{10}H_8(DME)$	9.5	116 °C (dec)	magn. ⁹⁰
$(\hat{C}pYb)_2C_{10}H_8(THF)_4$	9.6	100 °C (dec)	magn. ⁹⁰
$CpLuC_{10}H_8(THF)_2$	9.7	black	synthesis ⁸⁹
$CpLuC_{10}H_8(DME)$	9.8	black, 120 °C (dec)	Ň-ray ⁸⁹
$Cp*LuC_{10}H_8(DME)$	9.9	black, 153–154 °C	IR^{91}
${[Cp*Lu)_{3}(C_{10}H_{8})(C_{10}H_{7})(H)][Na(THF)_{3}]}_{2}C_{10}H_{8}$	9.10	black, 153–154 °C	X-ray, IR ⁹¹



Figure 25.

intermediate $[Cp_2Lu^+(C_{10}H_8^{-\bullet})]$ underwent rapid transformations involving metalation of naphthalene and formation of hydride and naphthyl derivatives (Figure 24).88

Reduction of CpLuCl₂ with sodium naphthalenide yields the naphthalene–lutetium complex CpLu- $(C_{10}H_8)$ (DME) (**9.8**) or CpLu $(C_{10}H_8)$ (THF)₂ (**9.7**) depending on the used solvent.⁸⁹ Compounds of this type are compiled in Table 9 (Figure 25).

The molecular geometry of complex **9.8** is indicative of the σ -character of the bond between the lutetium atom and the naphthalene ligand whose coordinated ring loses aromaticity. The Lu–C(α) bond lengths (2.406 and 2.397 Å) are comparable with the Lu–C σ -bond lengths in complexes Cp₂Lu-t-Bu(THF) (2.47 Å)⁹² and Cp₂LuCH₂SiMe₃(THF) (2.376 Å).⁹³ The Lu– C(β) bond lengths (2.579 and 2.562 Å) are close to the Lu–C(Cp) bond lengths (2.65 Å), which suggests the presence of an additional π -interaction of the lutetium atom with the double bond (1.36 Å) between the C(β) atoms of the coordinated ring. The folding angle in this ring is 31.5°. Thus, the Lu–naphthalene bonding in **9.8** may be characterized as a $2\eta^{1}:\eta^{2}$ ($2\sigma,\pi$) interaction.⁸⁹

Analogous complexes were prepared by the same way for Y (9.1), Gd (9.3), Er (9.4), and Tm (9.5).⁸⁸

In the reactions of $C_{10}H_8Li$ with cyclopentadienyl chlorides of Sm(III) and Yb(III) (which have lower potentials for the Ln(III)/Ln(II) transition), reduction of lanthanides occurs leading to binuclear complexes of Ln(II) with bridging naphthalene group (CpLn)₂-(μ -C₁₀H₈)(THF)₄ (**9.2** and **9.6**).⁹⁰

$$2CpLnCl_{2} + 4C_{10}H_{8}Li \xrightarrow{\text{THF}} [CpLn(THF)_{2}]_{2}(C_{10}H_{8}) + 3C_{10}H_{8} + 4LiCl$$

Ln = Sm (9.2), Yb (9.6)

When the pentamethylcyclopentadienyl derivative of lutetium, Cp*LuCl₂·NaCl, was used as the initial reagent in the reaction with $C_{10}H_8Na$, an unusual diamagnetic cluster of ate-type {[(C_5Me_5)Lu)₃($C_{10}H_8$)-($C_{10}H_7$)(H)][Na(THF)₃] $_2C_{10}H_8$ (**9.10**) was isolated in low yield.⁹¹ An X-ray analysis revealed that the 3+ nuclear cation of the complex contains three Cp*Lu moieties, solvated sodium cation, naphthalene dianion, and a naphthyl group bearing a -3 charge (Figure 26).

The naphthalene dianion, which is not involved in the coordination of the metal atoms, represents the anionic moiety of the complex. The ring A of one of the naphthalene ligands in the cationic moiety is η^4 bonded to the Lu(1) atom. The Lu–C bond lengths in this fragment (Lu–C(α), 2.58 and 2.60 Å; Lu– $\tilde{C}(\beta)$, 2.67 and $\overline{2.77}$ Å) and bend shape of the coordinated ring (the dihedral angle at $C(\alpha)$ - $C(\alpha)$ line is 17.4°) correspond to a $2\eta^1$: η^2 -interaction similar to the arrangement of the same fragment in 9.8. The B ring remains planar and is η^6 -bound to the Lu(2) atom (the Lu– \tilde{C} contacts are in the range of 2.61–2.88 Å). The $2\eta^1$: η^2 -interaction is most pronounced in the Lu- $(3)-C_{10}H_7$ group. In this case the bent angle along the C(α)-C(α) line is 37.5°. The Lu(3)–C(α , β) distances are 2.44, 2.47, 2.54, and 2.59 Å, respectively. The ring **C** of the naphthyl group is σ -bonded as well to the Lu(2) atom (2.36 Å). The short Lu-ring C (2.81 Å) and Lu(3)-ring A (2.72 Å) contacts apparently



Figure 26.

indicate some bonding in these fragments. The geometry of this cation and the charge balance suggest the existence of a proton between Lu(1) and Lu(2) atoms bonded to one or both of them. However, the presence of this proton has not been unambiguously established.

It was reported that thin films of cerium and europium readily react with naphthalene in diethyl or dipropyl ethers at room temperature to form colorless solutions.⁶⁹ On the basis of the spectral characteristics the authors concluded that pale-brown substances isolated after removal of the solvent and excess naphthalene are bis(naphthalene) π -complexes of zerovalent lanthanides of the bis(naphthalene)chromium type. However, some data quoted in this publication contradict such a conclusion. For instance, the products are pale in color, which is not typical of neutral and charged arene-lanthanide complexes; under the same conditions naphthalene does not react with other lanthanides (Pr, Nd, Gd, Tb, Dy, Ho or Er); the reactions do not proceed in THF; the reactions of Ce or Eu with anthracene (stronger oxidant than naphthalene) proceed more slowly than with naphthalene.



Figure 27.

5. η^{6} -Acenaphthylene Compound

The reaction of acenaphthylene with permethylsamarocene readily proceeds in benzene, resulting in a dark blue product. The data from NMR and IR spectroscopy and analysis for C, H, and metal of the compound correspond to the formula (Cp*2Sm)2- $(C_{12}H_8)$.⁹⁴ The structure of the complex was not established. The acenaphthylene-lanthanum complex of composition $[I_2La(THF)_3]_2(C_{12}H_8) \cdot (THF)_4$ has been obtained by the reaction of acenaphthylene with $[I_2La(THF)_3]_2(C_{10}H_8)$ (7.3).⁹⁵ In this case an X-ray analysis was carried out but the structure was not solved completely because of the structural peculiarities. Nevertheless, the obtained data allow one to conclude that in the molecule of the complex two LaI₂-(THF)₃ cations are bonded to a dianion of acenaphthylene in such a way that one La atom is coordinated to the C₅ ring but the second one is linked to the C_6 ring.

IV. Complexes with Anthracene

Anthracene, possessing a higher electron affinity than that of naphthalene, can be involved in direct reaction with ytterbium, samarium, and cerium activated with diiodoethane.⁹⁶ The products **10.3**, **10.4**, and **10.9** (Table 10) were not isolated from the blue suspension that formed, but their reactions with MeOD, MeI, and Me₃SiCl which gave the corresponding 9,10-substituted 9,10-dihydroanthracenes suggested that the blue solutions contain anthracene– lanthanide complexes of the type shown in Figure 27.

A film of ytterbium metal prepared by evaporation of NH_3 from the solution of Yb in liquid ammonia also reacts with anthracene in the presence of LiCl, NaBr, LiI, KI, or $Bu_4NI.^{100}$ The authors believe that the

Table IV, Data VII Alttillatene Lantilainue Complex	Table	10. Data	on Anth	nracene-	Lantha	nide (Comp	lexe
---	-------	----------	---------	----------	--------	--------	------	------

compound	no.	color, mp	other characteristics, ref
$(LY)_2(C_{14}H_{10})^a$	10.1	dark blue	X-ray, NMR ⁷⁸
$(Cp_{2}La)_{2}(C_{14}H_{10})(PhMe)_{2}$	10.2	black-green	X-ray, NMR ⁹⁷
$Sm[C_{14}H_8(C_6H_{13})_2-1,8]$	10.3	blue solution in DME	syntȟesis, reactions ^{96a}
$Sm(C_{14}H_{10})(DME)_x$	10.4	blue-violet	synthesis, reactions ^{96b}
$(Cp*_2Sm)_2(C_{14}H_{10})$	10.5	green	X-ray ⁹⁴
$(Cp*_{2}Sm)_{2}(9-MeC_{14}H_{9})$	10.6	dark red	NMŘ ⁹⁴
$[NdI_2(THF)_3]_2(C_{14}H_{10})$	10.7	blue-violet, 80–90 °C (dec)	IR ⁹⁸
$TmI(C_{14}H_{10})(DME)_2$	10.8	red, >90 (dec)	X-ray, IR ⁹⁹
$Yb(C_{14}H_{10})(DME)_{x}$	10.9	blue-violet	synthesis, reactions ^{96b}
$Yb(C_{14}H_{10}) \cdot 6 \text{ NaI}$	10.10	violet	ŬV/Vis ¹⁰⁰
$Yb_2(C_{14}H_{10})(THF)_x(LiCl)_2 (X = 2-3)$	10.11	black	synthesis ^{72b}
$Yb_2(C_{14}H_{10})(THF)_x(NaCl)_3 (X=2-3)$	10.12	black	synthesis, reactions ^{72b}
$CpLu(C_{14}H_{10})(THF)_2$	10.13	red-orange	X-ray, NMR ¹⁰¹
$[Cp_{2}Lu(C_{14}H_{10})][Na(THF)]$	10.14	orange-red	UV/Vis ¹⁰²
$[Cp_2Lu(C_{14}H_{10})][Na(diglyme)_2]$	10.15	orange-red	X-ray ^{102a}
$(LLu)_2(C_{14}H_{10})^a$	10.16	dark purple	NMŘ ⁷⁸
a L = PhP[CH ₂ (SiMe ₂)N(SiMe ₂)CH ₂] ₂ PPh.			



Figure 28.

reactions yield complexes containing the anthracene radical—anion of composition $Yb(C_{14}H_{10}^{-\bullet})_2 \cdot (MX)_n$. However, attempts to identify the reaction products were unsuccessful. After washing of the substances with benzene, a violet powder containing the anthracene dianion, ytterbium, and MI in a ratio of 1:1:6 was obtained.

It was found that anthracene complexes **10.11** and **10.12** are formed in the reactions of $C_{14}H_{10}$ with naphthaleneytterbium in THF in the presence of alkali-metal halides or by the reaction of YbI₂ with sodium anthracenide.^{72b,103} The anthraceneytterbium complex **10.10** containing six molecules of NaI was obtained in the reaction of ytterbium metal with anthracene in DME in the presence of NaI.¹⁰⁰ All these complexes were isolated as dark colored almost black insoluble powders, properties which are similar to those of naphthalene analogues. Investigation of the compounds by means of ESR spectroscopy and study of hydrolysis products suggested the existence of the equilibrium between the radical–anionic (**A**) and dianionic (**B**) forms with predominance of the latter.

$$Yb(C_{10}H_{8}(THF)_{3} + C_{14}H_{10} + LiX \rightleftharpoons YbX(C_{10}H_{8}) + (C_{14}H_{10}^{-\bullet})Li^{+} \rightleftharpoons [C_{10}H_{8})Yb(X)(C_{14}H_{10}^{-\bullet})]Li^{+}$$

or

$$Yb + C_{14}H_{10} + LiX \stackrel{MX}{\longleftarrow} Yb(C_{14}H_{10}^{-})_{2} \cdot nMX \stackrel{C_{14}H_{10}}{\longleftarrow} Yb(C_{14}H_{10}^{2-}) + nMX$$

Because of the extremely low solubility the complexes were not isolated as good crystals and their structures were not determined by X-ray analysis. However, such an investigation has been performed with cyclopentadienyllanthanide derivatives. It appeared that rare-earth metals form two types of complexes with anthracene: through addition to an edge or coordination to a plane, but in both cases the arene ligand bears a charge of -2.

The reactions of cyclopentadienyllutetium dichloride with dianion or 2 equiv of radical-anion of anthracene result in the formation of the same neutral complex $CpLuC_{14}H_{10}(THF)_2$ (10.13) with a dianion of anthracene (Figure 28). 101,102a

It was assumed that the lutetium radical ionic complex $CpLu(C_{14}H_{10}^{-1})_2$ is generated in the initial stage of the first reaction.^{102a} The intermediate quickly transforms into **10.13**, eliminating free anthracene, which was detected in the reaction mixture.

The character of bonding between the Lu atom and arene ligand is similar to that observed in the naphthalene complex **9.7**, i.e., it can be interpreted as a σ , σ -interaction although the Lu–C(9,10) distances (2.44 and 2.45 Å) are somewhat longer than the analogous contacts in the naphthalene derivative. The bend angles of the anthracene molecule along the C(9)–C(10) axes is 38.7° (29.9° for the second symmetrically independent molecule in the crystal).

Neutral complexes of samarium **10.5** and neodymium **10.7** with anthracene dianion were prepared by oxidation addition of decamethylsamarocene⁹⁴ or iodide of Nd(II)⁹⁸ to anthracene.

$$Cp*_{2}Sm + C_{14}H_{10} \xrightarrow{\text{PhMe}} [Cp*_{2}Sm]_{2}[\mu - \eta^{3}:\eta^{3}-C_{14}H_{10}]$$
10.5

$$NdI_{2} + C_{14}H_{10} \xrightarrow{\text{IIII}, -20 \text{ C}} [NdI_{2}(\text{THF})_{3}]_{2}(\mu - C_{14}H_{10})$$
10.7

In the case of 9-methylanthracene, the product **10.6** has the same Sm:arene ratio but its arrangement is not quite clear. The similar lanthanum compound **10.2** has been synthesized by metathesis of the lanthanum–potassium complex with disodium anthracene.⁹⁷

$$2Cp*_{2}La(Cl)K(DME)_{2} + Na_{2}(C_{14}H_{10}) \xrightarrow{PhMe} [Cp*_{2}La]_{2}[\mu-\eta^{3}:\eta^{3}-C_{14}H_{10}]\cdot 2C_{6}H_{5}CH_{3}$$
10.2

Both products **10.2** and **10.5** are structurally related. The two crystallographically equivalent Cp*₂Ln units are located on either side of the nearly planar C₁₄H₁₀ moiety. The closest Sm-C(9,10) contacts (2.595 Å) are only slightly longer than the Sm-C σ -bonds in Cp*₂SmMe(THF)¹⁰⁴ (2.484 Å) and Cp*₂SmPh(THF)¹⁰⁵ (2.511 Å). The two other short contacts are noticeably longer (2.791 and 2.840 Å) but also fall in the range of bonding distances (Figure 29).



Figure 29.

An interesting peculiarity of complex **10.5** was found: dissolved in THF, this compound regenerates anthracene and forms $Cp*_2Sm(THF)_2$, indicative of easy reversibility of the Sm(III)/Sm(II) transition in this complex.

Another arrangement has complex **10.8** obtained by the reaction of thulium diiodide with lithium anthracide (Figure 30).⁹⁹

In this case the Tm- $C_{14}H_{10}$ unit is organized like the Ln-arene fragments in **7.11**, **9.1**, **9.8**, **10.13**, and **10.15**, i.e., the coordinated ring has a bent shape (dihedral angle along C_9-C_{10} line is 37.8°) and two short contacts to the Tm atom 2.479 and 2.471 Å which are very close to Tm-C(terminal naphthalene) bond lengths (2.41, 2.42 Å) in triple-decker complex **6.7** and comparable with those in **7.11** (2.510 and 2.486 Å) and **9.8** (2.44 and 2.45 Å) regarding the differences in the ionic radii of Tm, Dy, and Lu. The magnetic moment of **10.8** (6.6 μ_B) confirmed the divalent state of thulium and consequently the -2 charge on the anthracene ligand.

In contrast to CpLuCl₂, dicyclopentadienyllutetium chloride in reactions with dianion or radical–anion of anthracene in THF affords the ate complex {[Cp₂-Lu(C₁₄H₁₀)][Na(THF)] (**10.14**), isolated as a redorange oil.^{102a,b} However, the change of coordinated



THF with diglyme (complex **10.15**) allowed the preparation of this compound in crystalline form and

determination of its structure.^{102a} It was found that the molecule consists of isolated cation [Na(diglyme)]⁺ and anion $[Cp_2Lu(C_{14}H_{10})]^-$ in which the Lu atom has two short contacts with the anthracene ligand (Lu–C(9,10), 2.473 and 2.482 Å), indicative of a σ , σ -character of bonding. Overall, the arrangement of Lu–anthracene fragments is similar to that in complex **10.13**. The dihedral angle along the C(9)– C(10) axis is 40.1° (Figure 31).

The reaction of yttrium or lutetium chlorides $(LLn)_2(\mu$ -Cl)₂, where L is PhP(CH₂SiMe₂NSiMe₂CH₂)₂-PPh, with anthracene in the presence of KC₈ yields the binuclear complexes $(LLn)_2(\mu$ -Cl₁₄H₁₀) (**10.1**, **10.16**) containing anthracene dianion.⁷⁸ The ¹H NMR and ³¹P{¹H} NMR spectra of complex **10.1** suggested symmetrical arrangement of it: each LY moiety is bonded to opposite faces of the middle ring of anthracene or coordinates to different outside rings. However, X-ray analysis revealed that one of the Y atoms is η^4 -bound to the middle ring but the second one is linked by the same fashion to the outside ring (Figure 32).

The coordinated rings are slightly bent along C(1)– C(4) and C(9)–C(4) lines. The shortest Y–C distances (the average values are 2.694 and 2.751 Å) are virtually identical to the corresponding distances in the naphthalene analogue **7.1**. To explain the difference in NMR and X-ray data, a fluxional process (an intramolecular migration of LY units along the top and the bottom of the polycyclic ligand) similar to that assumed for the naphthalene complexes was suggested. It is significant that intermolecular migration of LLn moieties in the anthracene or naphthalene complexes or in the mixture of these derivatives does not occur. This indicates that the complexes do not dissociate in solution despite the ionic character of the Ln–arene bond.

V. Derivatives of Pyrene and Benzanthracene

Pyrene can form three types of complexes with rare-earth metals (Table 11): with hydropyrene, pyrene^{2–}, and pyrene^{3–}. The reaction of Cp*₂La(μ -Cl)₂K(THF)₂ with the pyrene dianion in THF affords red crystals of composition [Cp*₂La(THF)₂](C₁₆H₁₁) (**11.1**) in low yield.¹⁰⁶ The ¹H NMR spectrum of the product (10 signals with equal intensities and one double-intensity signal at δ 4.12, besides the signal of Cp* at δ 1.97) suggested the presence of the hydropirene anion C₁₆H₁₁⁻ This unit is formed apparently as a result of detachment of proton from the solvent.









Figure 32.

 $Cp*_{2}La(\mu-Cl)_{2}K(THF)_{2} + (C_{16}H_{11})K_{2} \xrightarrow{THF} [Cp*_{2}La(THF)_{2}]^{+}(C_{16}H_{11})^{-} 11.1$

It was assumed that the $[Cp*_2La(THF)_2]^+$ cation does not coordinate to polycyclic anion, i.e., the complex in solution exists as a solvent-separated ion pair.¹⁰⁶

The reaction of the ate complex $Cp^*{}_2La(\mu-Cl){}_2K$ -(THF)₂ with pyrene and potassium in toluene in a ratio of 2:2:1 give rises to black-green crystals.¹⁰⁶ The NMR spectrum of these crystals corresponds to the binuclear complex $(Cp^*{}_2La)_2(\mu-\eta^2:\eta^2-C_{16}H_{10})$ (**11.2**). It was suggested that the $Cp^*{}_2La$ units in the product, as with those in the anthracene derivatives **10.2** and



Figure 33.





10.5, are located on the opposite side of the plane of the aromatic ligand and are bound to the opposite rings (Figure 33).

According to the X-ray diffraction data, the samarium analogue $(Cp_{2}Sm)_{2}(\mu-\eta^{3}:\eta^{3}-C_{16}H_{10})$ (11.4), prepared by the reaction of free pyrene with $Cp_{2}^{*}-Sm$ in toluene solution, has a different structure.⁹⁴ Both metallocene moieties in **11.4** are coordinated at the edge of pyrene and are located above and below its plane, but they form three short contacts each with the adjacent rings rather than with the opposite rings (Figure 34).

The angles between the Sm atoms and the plane of the polycyclic ligand are 117° and 120° . The bonding Sm–C distances are in the range of 2.660-2.806 Å, which are somewhat longer than the corre-

Table 11. Data on Con	plexes with Pyrene	and Benzanthracene
-----------------------	--------------------	--------------------

compound	no.	color, mp	other characteristics, ref
$[Cp*_{2}La(THF)_{2}][C_{16}H_{11}] \\ (Cp*_{2}La)_{2}(C_{16}H_{10}) \\ [(Cp*LaCl)_{3}(C_{16}H_{10})] \cdot (THF)_{2} \\ (Cp*_{2}Sm)_{2}(C_{16}H_{10}) \\ (Cp*_{2}Sm)_{2}(C_{18}H_{12}) \\ \end{bmatrix}$	11.1	reddish	NMR ¹⁰⁶
	11.2	black-green	NMR ¹⁰⁶
	11.3	red-violet	X-ray, NMR ¹⁰⁶
	11.4	dark green	X-ray, NMR, IR ⁹⁴
	11.5	green	X-ray, NMR, IR ⁹⁴



Figure 35.

sponding distances in the allylic complexes Cp*₂-Sm(η^3 -CH₂CHCHR) (2.551–2.643 Å)¹⁰⁷ but are substantially shorter than the Sm–C bonds in the arene chloraluminate compounds [(arene)Sm(AlCl₄)₃] (2.89–2.91 Å).^{1,26,27a}

The reaction of pyrene, potassium, and Cp*LaCl- $(\mu$ -Cl)₂Li(THF)₂ in a ratio 3:3:1 in toluene leads to reduction of pyrene to the trianion. The formed trinuclear complex [(Cp*LaCl)₃(C₁₆H₁₀)](THF) (**11.3**) was isolated in 28% yield as red-violet crystals.¹⁰⁶ As established by X-ray diffraction analysis, all three Cp*LaCl moieties are located above the plane of the pyrene ligand. Two of these moieties are η^6 -bonded to the arene ligand, whereas the third unit containing an additional coordinated THF molecule forms only two short La–C(pyrene) contacts (Figure 35).

The distances between La and C atoms involved in the η^6 -interaction are in the range of 2.766–3.072 Å, and the lengths of the La–C bonds in the fragment with η^2 -coordination are 2.823 and 2.841 Å, which are 0.1 Å longer than the corresponding contacts in the naphthalene complex [I₂La(THF)₃]₂(μ -C₁₀H₈) (**7.3**).

The 2,3-benzanthracene, like pyrene, readily reacts with Cp*₂Sm to give green crystals of complex (Cp*₂-Sm)₂(μ - η ³: η ³-C₁₈H₁₂) (**11.5**).⁹⁴ Two Cp*Sm fragments are coordinated at the edge of the nearly planar arene ligand and are located on the opposite faces of its plane. The distance from the Sm atoms to the plane of C₁₆H₁₀ unit is 2.063 Å. The arrangement of Sm–arene–Sm fragment is similar to that of anthracene complex **10.5** with the difference in the mutual situation of two Cp*₂Sm units. In compound **11.5** they are directly across from each other and are bound to the same rings. A further difference is presence in **11.5** of two close Sm–C(arene) contacts (2.688 and 2.708 Å). The Sm–C distance for the carbon atom between them is 2.828 Å (Figure 36).

As noted above, the samarium–anthracene complex **10.5** in the presence of THF easy dissociates to $Cp_2Sm(THF)_2$ and anthracene. Such an unusual lability is inherent in all permethylsamarocene complexes with arene ligands, unlike other arenelanthanides. Upon addition of THF to the solutions of these compounds in benzene or toluene, they decompose to form Cp_2Sm and the corresponding polycyclic hydrocarbon.⁹⁴ The instability of the Sm–arene bond may be evidence for its nonvalent character, i.e., the formation of these derivatives is not accompanied by redox process and the coordination complexes { Cp_2^-



Figure 36.

Sm(II)]₂(arene⁰) are formed. However, the ¹H and ¹³C NMR spectra of the reaction products are unambiguously indicative of the change in the valence state of the metal atom (from Sm(II) to Sm(III)) and arene ligand (from arene⁰ to arene^{2–}) in the course of the reactions. The Sm-Cp* distances in these complexes and their electronic spectra also correspond to trivalent samarium. This peculiarity of (Cp*₂Sm)₂(arene) complexes could be explained by the low potential of the Sm(III)/Sm(II) transition, compared with the potentials of "trivalent" lanthanides, but due to the lack of dissociation in THF solutions of naphthalenesamarium (6.2), -ytterbium (6.8), and -europium (6.3), those Ln(III)/Ln(II) potentials are even lower than that of Sm, which contradicts such an explanation. Another characteristic feature of the permethylsamarocene complexes with arenes is the allylic type of bonding between the arene ligand and the Cp*₂Sm units,⁹⁴ which probably is connected with the their ability to dissociate in polar solvent.

VI. Complexes with Heterocyclic Aromatic Ligands

The overwhelming majority of complexes of rareearth metals with heterocyclic aromatic ligands are formed through coordination interaction between the lone electron pair of the heteroelement and the Ln atom.⁶ In these complexes the ligands can be either neutral or charged (-1 or -2). The charges are localized primarily on heteroatoms. However, a number of compounds similar in nature to typical bis-(arene) complexes are also known (Table 12).

One of them, $(2,4,6-t-Bu_3C_5H_2N)_2Sc$ (**12.9**), was prepared by co-condensation of scandium vapor with 2,4,6-tri-*tert*-butylpyridine.³ It was suggested that the compound contains the formally zerovalent scandium atom and the neutral *tert*-butyl-substituted pyridine ligands, which is confirmed by the paramagnetism of the complex. The molecule was represented as a planar-parallel sandwich.

The same nature and arrangement of the molecule was found for holmium complex **12.14** containing 2,4,6-tri-*tert*-butylphosphorine cycles. The product was obtained also by cryogenic synthesis, and its structure was determined by X-ray analysis (Figure 37).^{110c}

Both C_5P rings in the molecule were found to be planar apart from the slight inclination of each phosphorus atom toward the metal. The average Ho-C distance is 2.612 Å, which is fairly equal to that of bis(benzene) complex **3.17** (2.630 Å). The

Table 12. Data on Lanthanide Complexes with Heterocyclic Aromatic Ligands

compound	no.	color, mp	other characteristics, ref
[Sc(C ₅ H ₅ BMe) ₂ Cl] ₂	12.1	orange, 160–161 °C	X-ray, NMR ¹⁰⁸
$[ScCl(3,5-Me_2C_5H_3BNMe_2)_2]_2$	12.2	orange, 97–98 °C	X-ray, NMR ^{108}
$[ScCl(3,5-Me_2C_5H_3BN(SiMe_3)_2]_2$	12.3	light orange-yellow, 124–125 °C	X-ray, NMR ¹⁰⁸
$ScPh_2(C_5H_5BPh)(THF)$	12.4	bright brown	X-ray, NMR, MS ¹⁰⁹
ScPh(C ₅ H ₅ BPh) ₂ (THF)·3 THF	12.5	colorless	NMŘ, MS ¹⁰⁹
$[ScPh(C_5H_5BPh)_2]_2$	12.6	dark green	NMR, MS ¹⁰⁹
Sc(CH ₂ SiMe ₃) ₂ (C ₅ H ₅ BCH ₂ SiMe ₃)(THF)	12.7	orange oil, r.t. (dec)	NMR ¹⁰⁹
Sc(CH ₂ SiMe ₃)(C ₅ H ₅ BCH ₂ SiMe ₃) ₂ (THF)	12.8	orange oil, r.t. (dec)	NMR ¹⁰⁹
$(2,4,6-t-Bu_3C_5H_2N)_2Sc$	12.9	>100 °C (dec)	UV, ESR ³
$[(t-Bu_2C_2P_3)Sc]_2(t-Bu_3C_3P_3)$	12.10	forest-green	X-ray, UV/Vis, MS ^{110a}
$[Y(C_5H_5BMe)_2Cl]_2$	12.11	pale yellow	X-ray, NMR, MS, powder diffraction ¹¹¹
$(Cp*_2Sm)_2(C_{12}H_8N_2)$	12.12	dark brown	X-ray, NMR, IR ⁹⁴
$(\hat{Cp}_{2}Sm)_{2}(C_{13}H_{9}N)_{2}$	12.13	orange	X-ray, NMR ⁹⁴
$Ho(PC_5H_2-t-Bu_3-2,4,6)_2$	12.14	purple, subl. 160 °C/10 ^{–5} mbar	X-ray, UV/Vis, magn. ^{110c}



Figure 37.

lowered magnetic moment of **12.14** (8.9 μ_B) compared with **3.17** (10.75 μ_B) was explained by a more extensive degree of distribution of the unpaired electron density away from the metal.^{110c}

Arene-lanthanide complexes with phosphoruscontaining aromatic ligands were prepared as well by co-condensation of scandium vapor with 2,2dimethylpropylidynephosphine, t-BuCP, at 77 K.^{110a,b} The reaction was accompanied by cyclization of the phosphaalkyne, giving rise to two products: dark violet scandocene $(\eta^5$ -t-Bu₃C₃P₂)₂Sc containing divalent scandium and the green triple-decker complex $[(\eta^{5}-t-Bu_{2}C_{2}P_{3})Sc]_{2}(\mu-\eta^{6}:\eta^{6}-t-Bu_{3}C_{3}P_{3})$ (**12.10**) containing formally monovalent scandium. The valence state of the scandium atoms in both complexes was unambiguously established by UV and ESR spectroscopy and magnetic measurements. A structural study of the complex showed that the central triphosphabenzene ring lies on a crystallographic mirror plane and is planar with no significant variation in ring P-C bond lengths (1.793–1.807 Å), indicative of an $\eta^6:\eta^6$ -type of bonding between the metal atom and arene ligand (Figure 38).110a

It is worth noting that the distance from Sc to the central ring (1.787 Å) in compound **12.10** is noticeably shorter than the analogous distance in the bis(arene) complex (t-Bu₃C₆H₂Me)₂Sc (**3.7**), which probably is caused by different oxidation degrees of the metal in these compounds.^{110a} Despite the valence state +1 not typical of scandium, compound **12.10** is quite stable and can be even sublimed in vacuo at 250 °C. The magnetic moment (3.98 $\mu_{\rm B}$) of **12.10** is somewhat smaller than the value calculated for four unpaired electrons, which was attributed to the presence of some orbital contribution.^{110a}



Figure 38.





 $C_{12}H_8N_2$) (**12.12**) in which the samarocene fragments are in the transoid orientation with respect to the $(C_{12}H_8N_2)^{2-}$ dianion.⁹⁴ The presence of three short contacts between the samarium atoms and the phenazine ligand suggests the allylic type of bonding (Figure 39).

The Sm–N bond length (2.360 Å) is slightly larger than the Sm–N σ -bond length in complex Cp*₂SmN-(SiMe₃)₂ (2.306 Å),¹¹² which is evidence for substantial localization of the charge on the nitrogen atoms, as in complexes of Cp₃Ln(py)⁶ and Ln(bipy)₄¹¹³ types.

The reaction of permethylsamarocene with acridine independent of the ratio of the reagents is accompanied by dimerization of the arene via C–C bond formation.⁹⁴ The character of metal–arene bonding in the formed complex **12.13** is analogous to that in the phenazine derivative, i.e., corresponds to an η^3 -interaction with the Sm–N component predominating (Figure 40).

The boratabenzene derivatives **12.1**, **12.2**, **12.3**, and **12.11** containing six-membered C_5B cycles were



Figure 41.

synthesized by prolonged heating of scandium or yttrium trichloride with the appropriate lithium compound in toluene.^{108,111}

$$LnCl_3 + 2nLiL \rightarrow [LnClL_2]_n + 2nLiCl$$

$$\begin{split} L &= C_5 H_5 BMe \text{ (12.1, 12.11),} \\ Me_2 C_5 H_3 BNMe_2 \text{ (12.2),} \\ Me_2 C_5 H_3 BN(SiMe_3)_2 \text{ (12.3)} \end{split}$$

An unusual pathway has been found to form ligand-mixed halide-free boratabenzene complexes **12.4**–**12.8**.¹⁰⁹ It was established that the reaction of neutral boratabenzene–base adduct C_5H_5B ·PMe₃ with an equimolar amount of triphenylscandium quantitatively affords diphenyl–boratabenzene derivatives ScPh₂(C_5H_5B Ph)(THF) (**12.4**).

$$\begin{array}{c} Ph_{3}Sc(THF)_{2}+C_{5}H_{5}B\cdot PMe_{3} \xrightarrow{PhMe} \\ ScPh_{2}(C_{5}H_{5}BPh)(THF)+PMe_{3} \\ 12.4 \end{array}$$

Addition of a second equivalent of boratabenzene adduct leads to formation of the bis(boratabenzene)-scandium compound ScPh(C_5H_5BPh)₂(THF), which in THF solution exists as adduct **12.5**. After removal of THF by repeated chlorobenzene condensation/evapo-

ration, dimeric solvent-free product **12.6** was obtained. According to ¹H NMR data the reactions with alkylscandium complexes (Me₃SiCH₂)₃Sc(THF)₂ or (PhMe₂CCH₂)₃Sc(THF) proceed analogously; however, because of the low stability, the formed products were not isolated in pure form. It was assumed that transformation of neutral boratabenzene to anionic ligand is a result of an intramolecular nucleophilic attack of the R group in ScR₃ on boron upon coordination of C₅H₅BPMe₃.¹⁰⁹

On the basis of their nature, the boratabenzene complexes are closer to cyclopentadienyl derivatives than to benzene compounds. It is reflected in the structures of the products. The arrangement of a binuclear molecule of **12.1** with bridging chlorine atoms is typical for $[Cp_2LnCl]_2$ complexes: two bent sandwich units with two focally bonded ring ligands are joined by two chlorine bridges (Figure 41).

The boratabenzene rings are virtually planar. The distances Sc–C (average 2.593 Å) are somewhat longer than those in $(Cp_2ScCl)_2$ (2.46 Å)¹¹⁴ and Sc–C(C₃P₃ ring) contacts (average 2.429 Å) in **12.10** but shorter than Sc–C(C₂P₃ rings) (2.714 and 2.771 Å) bonds in the same complex.^{110a}

A study of yttrium complex **12.11** by means of single-crystal and powder diffraction methods allowed the existence of three conformational polymorphs with space groups $P2_1/n$, $P2_1/a$, and Pbca to



Figure 42.

be established.¹¹¹ The main geometrical features of all the forms are similar to those of scandium analogue **12.1** but differ from each other by the rotation position of C_5H_5BMe ligands in the sandwiches $(C_5H_5BMe)_2Y$.

The rotation angles of the boratabenzene rings in isomers **A**, **B**, and **C** are, respectively, 91.1°, 133.1°, and 24.9°. Quantum chemical calculation and lattice energy minimization revealed that conformers **A** and **B** are noticeably more stable than the modification **C**.

The arrangement of the molecule of **12.2** resembles the structure of **12.1**, but the bond lengths between Sc and the atoms of the ligands as well as the shapes of C₅B rings indicate another type of bonding. One of the rings in $Sc(C_5H_5BNMe_2)_2$ has a planar C_5 fragment with Sc-C distances in the range of 2.482-2.563 Å, but the boron atom in this moiety is bent away from the metal by 17.8°. The second ring is planar, but only the N, B, and $C(\alpha)$ atoms of this ligand are within bonding distances to Sc. Thus, the metal-arene interaction in 12.2 may be considered as $\eta^3:\eta^5$. However, in solution only one type of ligand is observed, indicative of easy haptotropic transformations.¹⁰⁸ Compound **12.3** is mononuclear, probably because essential steric hindrance stimulated by the presence of N(SiMe₃)₂ groups. On the basis of the Sc-C and Sc-B distances, the type of bonding is close to $\eta^6:\eta^6$.

In complex **12.4** the geometry of $Sc-C_5H_5B$ unit also corresponds to an η^6 -fashion of bonding (Figure 42).¹⁰⁹ There is a slight slip-distortion of the Sc atom away from boron in a nearly planar C_5H_5B ring. The average Sc-C(arene) distance 2.569 Å is slightly shorter than that in **12.1**.

VII. Chemical Behavior of Arene–Lanthanide Compounds

1. Reactivity

The chemical properties of complexes of rare-earth metals with π -bonded arene ligands were studied for naphthalene derivatives. For compounds with other aromatic hydrocarbons, only the most common characteristics are known. All arene lanthanide complexes exist as dark-colored extremely air- and moisture-sensitive solids. Some of them are pyrophoric. As noted above, bis(arene) complexes of



igure 43.

formally zerovalent Sc, Y, Nd, Gd, Tb, Dy, Ho, Er, and Lu are thermally stable under an inert atmosphere or in vacuo and can be even sublimed with insignificant decomposition at 100 °C (at 10^{-4} mbar).⁴⁷ These complexes are readily soluble in aromatic and aliphatic hydrocarbons, in contrast to complexes with arene dianions, which are virtually insoluble.

The yttrium complex $(1,3,5-t-Bu_3C_6H_3)_2Y$ (**3.8**) readily reacts with phenol 2,4,6-t-Bu_3C_6H_2OH and hexamethyldisilazene to form tri(aryloxide) and tris-(trimethylsilyl)amide of yttrium in good yields. The reaction of the holmium complex **3.17** with DAD also results in complete replacement of the arene ligands (Figure 43).³

Naphthalene lanthanide complexes of all types exhibit very high reactivity toward inorganic, organic, and organometallic compounds. In all cases, these complexes act as strong reducing agents comparable in reducing ability with alkali-metal naphthalenides. Normally the reactions easily proceed in THF or DME at room temperature or lower. The yields of the products, many of which were characterized by X-ray diffraction studies, as a rule are higher than 60-70%. Due to these advantages as well as the availability of naphthalenelanthanides, these reactions may be recommended as preparative (often the only possible) procedures for the synthesis of other lanthanide compounds. The important benefit of these syntheses is the fact that the second product, viz., naphthalene, is unreactive and can be readily separated from the target compound. The reactions with the participation of complexes $(C_{10}H_8)Ln(B)_x$ (Ln = Sm, Eu, Yb) are listed in Table 13. Among them the reaction with $(C_6F_5)_3$ GeH needs some explanation. This complex, multistep process, including generation of (C₆F₅)₃Ge⁻ anions, nucleophilic substitution of *p*-F atoms by this anion, formation of fluorides LnF₂, and their oxidation to LnF₃, results in formation of hyperbranched polymer $[(C_6F_5)_2(C_6F_4)Ge]_n$ containing molecules of LnF₃ in the cavities (Figure 44).¹²⁷ These molecules of fluorides trapped in dendritic matrix have a surprisingly high solubility. In contrast to "normal" lanthanide fluorides, which are insoluble even in mineral acids (except liquid HF), these salts readily dissolve in THF, DME, and aromatic solvent.

The thulium complex $[(C_{10}H_8)Tm(DME)]_2(\mu$ - $C_{10}H_8)$ (6.7) was used in the reactions with phenols including crowded 2,4,6-t-Bu₃C₆H₂OH for preparation of tri-(aryloxides).¹³³ The yield of desired products reached 70–90%.

substrate	Ln	products	ref
O ₂	Sm, Eu, Yb	$Ln_2O_3 + C_{10}H_8$	67,72a
$\tilde{H_2}$	Sm, Eu, Yb	$LnH_{2}(THF)_{2} + C_{10}H_{8}$	115
H ₂ O	Sm, Eu, Yb	$Ln(OH)_3 + C_{10}H_{10}$	67,72a
CÕ	Sm. Eu. Yb	$C_{10}H_8(COOH)_2$	67.72a
CO ₂	Sm. Eu. Yb	$C_{10}H_8(COOH)_2$	67.72a
S ₈	Sm	$SmS(THF) + C_{10}H_8$	116
Ph ₂ CO (H ⁺)	Yb	(Ph ₂ COH) ₂	67.117
PhCO (H ⁺)	Yb	(PhCHOH) ₂	67.117
$C_{2}H_{4}O(H^{+})$	Yb	$HOCH_2(CH_2)_2CH_2OH + C_{10}H_8$	67
$RX (R = Ph. C_6F_5; X = Br. I)$	Sm. Yb	RLnX	84a
$RX (R = 4-BrC_6H_4, 4-ClC_6H_4, 4-BrC_6H_4, 2-BrC_6H_5)$	Sm, Yb	XLnRLnX	84b,118
X = CI Br			
$R_{2}NH$ (R = Et. Me ₂ Si)	Sm. Eu. Yb	$Ln(NR_2)_2 + C_{10}H_2 + C_{10}H_{10} + H_2$	67.72
CnH	Sm. Eu. Yb	$Cn_2Ln + C_{10}H_0 + H_2$	67.72
C ₁₂ H _e	Yh	$(n^5:n^5-C_{12}H_0-C_{12}H_0)Yb(THF)_2$	119
CnCH ₂ CH ₂ OH	Yh	$(\eta^{5}-C_{5}H_{4})CH_{2}CH_{2}(\eta^{1}-O)]Yh + C_{10}H_{2} + H_{2}$	120
CnCH ₂ CH(Me)OH	Yh	$[(n^{5}-C_{5}H_{4})CH_{2}CH(M_{e})(n^{1}-O)]Yh(THF) + C_{10}H_{8} + H_{2}$	120
CpCH ₂ CH(CH ₂ OBu)CH ₂ OH	Yh	$[(\eta^{5}-C_{5}H_{4})CH_{2}-CH(CH_{2}OB_{1})CH_{2}(\eta^{1}-O)]Yb(THF) + C_{10}H_{8} + H_{2}$	120
C ₅ Me ₄ HSiMe ₂ OSiMe ₂ OH	Yh	$\{[(n^5-C_5Me_4)SiMe_9OSiMe_9(n^1-O)]Yb(THF)\}_2 + C_{10}H_8 + H_2$	121
CnCH ₂ CH(OH)CH ₂ OBu	Yb	$\{[(n^5-C_5H_4)CH_9CH(\mu^2;n^1-O)CH_9OBu]Yb\}_4$	122
CnSiMe ₂ NH-t-Bu	Yh	$[(n^5 - C_5 H_4)SiMe_2(n^1 - N - t - Bu)]Yb(THF) + C_{10}H_8 + H_2$	120
HC≡CH	Sm. Eu. Yb	$LnC_2(THF)_x + C_{10}H_8 + H_2$	123
PhC≡CH	Eu. Yh	$(PhCH=CHCH=CHPh)Ln(DME)_2 + C_{10}H_2$	124
$C_{14}H_{10}$	Yh	$C_{14}H_{10}^{-\bullet} + C_{10}H_{\circ}$	72
Ph ₂ Hg	Yb	$Ph_{2}Yb(THF)(\mu - Ph)_{3}Yb(THF)_{3} + Ph_{3}Yb + Hg + C_{10}H_{8}$	125
Ph₃Bi	Yh	$Ph_{2}Yh(THF)(\mu-Ph)_{3}Yh(THF)_{3} + Ph_{3}Yh + Bi + C_{10}H_{8}$	125a
Ph ₃ GeH	Eu. Yb	$(Ph_3Ge)_2Ln(THF)_4$ or $(Ph_3Ge)_2Eu(DME)_3$ (in DME solution)	115b.126
(C ₆ F ₅) ₃ GeH	Eu. Yb	$\{[(C_6F_5)_2(C_6F_4)Ge]_n \times (LnF_3)_m\}$	127
Ph₄Sn	Yb	$Ph_3SnYb(THF)(\mu-Ph)_3Yb(THF)_3 + (Ph_3Sn)_2Yb(THF)_4 + C_{10}H_8$	128
Ph ₆ Sn ₂	Yb	(Ph ₃ Sn) ₂ Yb(THF)₄	128b
(Ph ₃ Ge) ₂ Hg	Yb	$[(Ph_3Ge)_3Hg]_2Yb(THF)_2(DME)_2 + Hg + C_{10}H_8$	129
Cp ₂ V	Yb	$CpV(u-C_{10}H_8)VCp + Cp_2Yb$	87
Cp ₂ V(excess)	Eu. Yb	$[CpV(\mu-C_{10}H_8)LnCp(THF)]_n$	70.86
Cp_2M (M = Ni, Co)	Yb	Cp ₂ Yb	87
Cp ₂ Cr	Yb	$Cp_2Yb + (C_{10}H_8)_2Cr$	87
PhN=NPh	Yb	$[\dot{Y}b_4(\mu_2-\eta^2:\eta^2-P\dot{h}_2N_2)_4(\mu_3-PhN)_2(THF)_4]$	130
	Sm	$[Sm_4(\mu_2-\eta^2:\eta^2-Ph_2N_2)_4(\mu_3-PhN)_2(THF)_6]$	131
DAD	Yb	$Y_{b}(DAD)_{3} + C_{10}H_{8}$	132

$$[(C_{10}H_8)Tm(DME)]_2(\mu-C_{10}H_8) + 6.7$$
ArOH (excess) \xrightarrow{DME}
(ArO)₃Tm + 3 C₁₀H₁₀
Ar = Ph, 2,4,6-t-Bu₃C₆H₂

It was found that the products of the reaction of NdCl₃ with $C_{10}H_8Li$ (apparently the reaction afforded naphthalene neodymium complexes rather than finely dispersed neodymium metal as suggested¹³⁴) readily react with ketones and aldehydes to yield the corresponding diols or ethylene derivatives as a result of coupling of the substrate.¹³⁴

Generally, mixed-ligand naphthalene complexes of rare-earth metals containing the iodine atom , the cyclopentadienyl group, or the double-decker CpV- $(C_{10}H_8)$ moiety as ancillary ligands react analogously to compounds of the $(C_{10}H_8)Ln(THF)_3$ type, i.e., the attack occurs primarily onto the $C_{10}H_8$ -Ln bond. Due to the presence of the LnI or LnCp groups along with the Ln($C_{10}H_8$) moiety, these complexes are convenient starting compounds for the preparation of complexes of the RLnI or RLnCp types. The reactions of ligand-mixed naphthalenelanthanides are given in Table 14.

The chemical properties of anthracene lanthanide complexes mimic the properties of their naphthalene analogues. However, the activities of the former are substantially lower. Thus, the reactions of anthraceneytterbium with cyclopentadiene, fluorene, 9-tertbutylfluorene, tetraphenylpropene, and 9-phenylxanthene in solutions afforded the corresponding anions, i.e., the R₂Ln compounds apparently formed, but the reaction rates were low (from several days to weeks).¹⁰⁰ Triphenylmethane is not involved in the reaction at all. Treatment of a hexyl-substituted anthracene complex of samarium 10.3 with a stoichiometric amount of benzopinacol afforded after hydrolysis the bezophenone, benzhydrol, 9,10-dihydro-1,8-dihexylanthracene, and free 1,8-dihexylanthracene.^{96a} Deuteriolysis of complexes Ln(C₁₄H₁₀)- $(DME)_x$ (Ln = Sm or Yb) (10.4, 10.9) gives rise to 9.10-dideutero-9,10-dihydroanthracene, whereas their reactions with MeI afforded a mixture of 9,10dimethyl-9,10-dihydroanthracene (14–20%), MeC₁₄H₉ (1-4%), and 9,10-dihydroanthracene (13-25%).^{96b} It is noteworthy that attempts to alkylate naphthalene in the reactions of naphthaleneytterbium with different alkyl halides were filed. In all cases, only unsubstituted naphthalene was obtained.142 The other difference between C₁₀H₈ and C₁₄H₁₀ analogues was found in the reactions with CO₂. Unexpectedly, in the case of anthracene the anthracene-2-carboxylic acid was obtained.67



Figure 44.

Table 14. Reactions of Ligand-mixed Naphthalene Complexes

complex	substrate	products	ref
$[LaI_2(THF)_3]_2(C_{10}H_8)$ (7.3)	4 bipy	$LaI_2(bipy)_2(DME) + C_{10}H_8$	135
	2 bipy	$LaI_2(bipy)(DME)_2 + C_{10}H_8$	135
	$C_{12}H_8$	$[LaI_2(THF)_3]_2(\mu - \eta^5: \eta^6 - C_{12}H_8)$	95
$[NdCl_2(THF)_2LiCl]_n(C_{10}H_8)$ (n = 4–7) (7.7)	2,4,6-t-Bu ₃ C ₆ H ₂ OH	$[{NdCl_2(2,4,6-t-Bu_3C_6H_2O)(\mu-Cl)(THF)}Li(THF)_2]_2$	81
$[EuI(DME)_2]_2(C_{10}H_8)$ (7.9)	PhC≡CH	$[EuI(\mu-C=CPh)(DME)_2]_2 + C_{10}H_8 + H_2$	124
	Ph₃GeH	$Ph_3GeEuI(DME)_2 + C_{10}H_8 + H_2$	126
$DyI(C_{10}H_8)(DME)_2$ (7.11)	D_2O	$1,4-D_2C_{10}H_8$	82
$[YbI(DME)_2]_2(C_{10}H_8)$ (7.12)	bipy	$YbI(bipy)(DME) + C_{10}H_8$	136
	PhC≡CH	$[YbI(\mu - C \equiv CPh)(DME)_2]_2 + C_{10}H_8 + H_2$	124
	C_9H_8	(C_9H_7) YbI(DME) ₂ + $C_{10}H_8$ + H_2	137
	$C_{13}H_{10}$	$(C_{13}H_9)_2$ Yb(DME) + YbI ₂ (DME)	138
	$Cp*H + C_{13}H_9K$	$(C_{13}H_9)$ YbCp*(DME)	138
[CpV(C ₁₀ H ₈)YbCp(THF)] _n (8.3)	H_2O	$CpYbOH(THF)_2 + CpVC_{10}H_8$	139
	CO	$Cp_2Yb + CpVC_{10}H_8$	
	CO_2	$Cp_2Yb + CpVC_{10}H_8$	
	Cr(CO) ₆	$Cp_2Yb + CpVC_{10}H_8 + Cp_2V + CpVC_{10}H_8VCp + C_{10}H_8$	
	CpTl	$Cp_2Yb + CpVC_{10}H_8$	
	Ph_2N_2	$[CpYb(THF)]_2(Ph_2N_2)_2 + CpVC_{10}H_8$	
CpLuC ₁₀ H ₈ (THF) ₂ (9.7)	Ph_2N_2	$[CpLu(THF)]_2(Ph_2N_2)_2 + C_{10}H_8$	140
CpLuC ₁₀ H ₈ (DME) (9.8)	H_2O	$Lu(OH)_3 + C_{10}H_{10} + CpH$	89
	O_2	$Lu_2O_3 + C_{10}H_8$	89
	СрН	$Cp_3Lu + C_{10}H_8 + C_{10}H_{10} + H_2$	89
	PhC≡CPh	$[CpLu(DME)]_{2}[\mu-(Ph)C(Ph)C = C(Ph)C(Ph)]$	140
	C ₆₀	$CpLu(C_{60})(DME) + C_{10}H_8$	141
Cp*LuC ₁₀ H ₈ (DME) (9.9)	C ₆₀	$Cp*Lu(C_{60})(DME)(PhMe) + C_{10}H_8$	141

For anthracene mixed-ligand complexes of lanthanides, only the reactions of $CpLu(C_{14}H_{10})(THF)_2$ (**10.13**) with iron pentacarbonyl and azobenzene were reported. In the first case the heterobimetallic product of composition [CpLu(THF)]Fe(CO)₄ was obtained,¹⁴³ but in the second one the binuclear complex $[CpLu(THF)]_2(\mu - \eta^2: \eta^2-PhNNPh)$ has been isolated and structurally characterized.¹⁴⁴

2. Catalytic Activity

As it is known, high catalytic activity is attributed to many lanthanide compounds (see, for instance, refs 6 and 144). The arene complexes of rare-earth metals are not an exception in this respect. Actually all compounds with π -arene–Ln groups tested as catalysts revealed high activity. Thus, the arene-chloroaluminate complexes of neodymium 1.14 and 1.17-**1.22** in combination with AlR₃ catalyze butadiene polymerization under mild conditions to give mainly (95–99%) *cis*-1,4-polymer with a molecular weight up to 100 000.^{21,23} It was found that the efficiency of the systems depends on the type of arene (C_6H_6 derivatives are most active, whereas C₆Me₆ analogues are inactive) and R groups in organoaluminum cocatalysts (the activity of $\hat{A}l(i-Bu)_3$ is higher than that of Ål(i-Bu)₂H, while AlEt₃, AlEt₂Cl, Al(C₈H₁₇)₃ displayed no activity at all). Besides AlR₃, the magnesium compounds MgR₂ also were successfully used in these systems.²¹ Interestingly, Y-based catalyst 1.3 in contrast to other rare-earth metals gave a polymer with 99.5% of 1,4-trans linkages in the system with MgBu₂.²¹ It is worth noting the advantage of these systems in comparison with LnCl₃ or Ln(OR)₃ catalysts is their solubility in aromatic and aliphatic hydrocarbons.

The system chloroaluminate/MgBu₂ catalysts were tried in ethylene polymerization but revealed lower activity than well-known Ti- and Zr-based catalysts.²¹ In contrast, bis(arene) complexes **3.8**–**3.11** and **3.13**– **3.19** were found to be very efficient, homogeneous catalysts for ethylene polymerization.³ They produce polyethylene of high density and narrow mass distribution with turnover numbers in excess of 10⁴. It was reported that neodymium complex Nd₂(C₆H₆)₃ (**3.12**) combined with Al₂Et₃Cl₃ polymerizes butadiene to give, like most other organolanthanides, predominantly *cis*-1,4-polymer.⁴⁸

The η^{6} -indenyl complex of ytterbium Yb(η^{6} -i-PrC₉H₆-AlMe₃)₂ (**5.10**) revealed relatively high catalytic activity toward the polymerization of ethylene and ϵ -caprolactone.⁶³ However, it was inactive in the polymerization of methyl methacrylate and styrene.

High catalytic activity in various reactions was found for naphthalene complexes (C₁₀H₈)Ln(THF)₃ (6.2, 6.3, and 6.8). Thus, the ytterbium complex 6.8 catalyzes hydrogenation of hex-1-ene, stilbene, isoprene, and piperylene (but not benzene and cyclohexene) at room temperature under an atmospheric pressure of H₂ yielding the corresponding hydrocarbons.^{115d} Diphenylacetylene was hydrogenated to form trans-stilbene and diphenylethane. In the presence of 1-5% of **6.8**, styrene, methyl methacrylate, ethyl acrylate, isoprene, and piperylene form polymers at room temperature.^{67,145} The conversion reached 100% in several hours. The polymerization of styrene proceeds exothermically. Piperylene produced more than 80% of the *trans*-polymer, whereas polyisoprene was obtained as a mixture of virtually equal amounts of cis and trans forms. Complex 6.8 catalyzes the polymerization of epoxides and their reactions with \dot{CO}_2 as well.^{67,117} In the latter case a mixture of monomeric and polymeric alkyl carbonates was obtained. The same compound causes the copolymerization of ethylene oxide with styrene and piperilene. The yield of alternated copolymer with styrene in 4 h at 20 °C reached 92%. The yield of copolymer with piperilene was only 20% under the same conditions.¹¹⁷

The solutions formed in the reactions of halides of "trivalent" lanthanides with naphthalenelithium or –sodium, in which the presence of naphthalenelanthanide products was assumed,⁷³ were found to be efficient catalysts of the polymerization of conjugated dienes.⁷⁴ Interestingly, in this case the relative activity of catalysts increased on going from light to heavy lanthanides while in all other known catalytic systems the highest efficiency was observed for Nd, Pr, and Ce.

Attempts to use the isolated naphthalenelanthanide complexes in the activation of dinitrogen under ambient conditions were filed. However, the reduction of LnCl₃ with an excess amount of $C_{10}H_8$ -Na or $C_{10}H_8Li$ in THF medium gave after hydrolysis of the formed mixture a noticeable amount of NH₃.¹⁴⁶ The highest yield (0.22 mol/mol LnCl₃) was observed for ytterbium. It was assumed that highly reactive naphthalene–lanthanide intermediates are responsible for reduction of N₂.

VIII. Conclusions

Analysis of the above data allows accentuating the characteristic features of complexes of rare-earth metals with π -bonded arene ligands. First of all, it should be noted that these compounds are quite stable and have a relatively high energy of the metal-arene bonds. The complexes exist in two main forms: with neutral arene or with the arene dianion. Forms with arene carrying a charge of -1 or -3 are not typical for these complexes. Apparently such compounds can be generated and exist only under certain conditions. It should be noted that the tendency of lanthanides to form complexes of the $[Ln]^{2+}[L]^{2-}$ type even in the presence of the free uncharged ligand is also observed in the case of other ligands (such as bipy¹¹³ or DAD¹⁴⁷) possessing the property of polyvalency. The mode of bonding of the lanthanide atom with arene ligand can vary from η^2 to η^6 . The Ln atom can be coordinated both to the plane of the arene ligand and to its edge. The character of the Ln-arene bond in complexes with neutral arene and formally zerovalent lanthanide is similar to that in complexes of d-transition metals, i.e., the bond is determined by back-donation of the electron density from the occupied d_{xy} and $d_{x^2-y^2}$ orbitals of lanthanide to the unoccupied π -orbitals of arene. In compounds with a neutral ligand coordinated to the \hat{Ln}^{3+} cation (complexes of the (arene)- $Ln[(\mu-Cl)_2AlCl_2]_3$ or $Ln(OC_6H_3Ph_2-2,6)_3$ type) there are no electrons on the d orbitals of the metal atoms; therefore, metal-arene interaction is formed, apparently, through donation of the electron density from the π -orbitals of the arene ligand to the unoccupied orbitals of the metal atom. The metal-arene bonds in these compounds are substantially weaker, as evidenced by the noticeably elongated Ln-C(arene) bonds. In complexes containing Ln^{2+} , $(XLn)^{2+}$, or $(X_2-$ Ln)⁺ cations and the arene dianion (naphthalene lanthanide and related derivatives) the bonding occurs, apparently, primarily through Coulomb interactions between the positively and negatively charged moieties of the molecule. However, the structures of the complexes and the fact that these complexes contain the shortest Ln-C(arene) bonds of all arene lanthanide complexes are indicative of the presence of the second bonding component, viz., of donation of the electron density from the π -orbitals of arene to the unoccupied orbitals of the metal atom. Despite the high (judging from the geometric parameters of the molecules) energy of the metal-arene bond, naphthalene lanthanide complexes exhibit very high reactivity. Along with their relative ability, this quality makes these derivatives a convenient source of lanthanides or lanthanide-containing fragments in the synthesis of other rare-earth metals compounds.

IX. Acknowledgments

The review has been written with the financial support of the Russian Foundation for Basic Research (Project 00-03-32875).

X. Abbreviations

Ln	Sc, Y, La–Lu
М	Li, Na, K
CID	collision-induced dissociation
Arene	hydrocarbon containing at least one C ₆
	aromatic ring
Me	methyl. CH ₃
Et	ethyl. C ₂ H ₅
Bu	<i>n</i> -butyl. C_4H_9
Mes	mesityl, $2.4.6$ -(CH ₂) ₂ C ₆ H ₂
Cn	$cvclopentadienvl C_{E}H_{z}$
Cn*	permethylated cyclopentadienyl C _r Mer
i-Pr	isopropyl CH(CH _a) _a
Ph	nhonyl C.H.
Δr	arvl
Al	aryi magnetic data
magn.	dimetheristhere
	dimethoxiethane
	tetramuroiurane
X-ray	X-ray structural analysis
MS	mass spectrometry
$C_{10}H_8$	naphthalene
$C_{14}H_{10}$	anthracene
Diglyme	diethylene glycol dimethyl ether, CH ₃ -
	OCH ₂ CH ₂ OCH ₂ CH ₂ OCH ₃
$C_{16}H_{10}$	pyrene
$C_{18}H_{12}$	2,3-benzanthracene
subl.	sublimation temperature
$C_{12}H_8N_2$	phenazine
$C_{13}H_9N$	Acridine
C_5H_5BR	R-substituted boratabenzene
$2,4,6-t-Bu_3C_5H_2N$	2,4,6-tri- <i>tert</i> -butylpyridine
P ₃ C ₃ -t-Bu ₃	2,4,6-tri- <i>tert</i> -butyl-1,3,5-triphosphaben-
0-00	zene
P ₃ C ₂ -t-Bu ₂	3.5-di- <i>tert</i> -butyl-1.2.4-triphosphacyclo-
1 302 0 2042	nentadienvl
Pv	nyridine
Biny	1 1'-bipyridyl
MesSiCuaHa	9-Messi-substituted fluorenyl
i DrC.H.	1 i Dr substituted indonyl
	1.2 and 1.4 dihydronanhthalana
C101110 Ind	indenvl
Flu	fluoronul
	N N di tert hutuldiozohutodiono
DAD	t-BuN=CHCH=NBu-t
$2,5$ - $Br_2C_4H_2S$	2,5-dibromthiophen
C_2H_4O	ethylene oxide
$C_{12}H_8$	acenaphthylene
$C_{6}H_{13}$	hexyl
r.t.	room temperature
C_3H_7	<i>n</i> -propyl

Δ	heating
$C_6H_2Me_4$	1,2,4,5-tetramethylbenzene
C_9H_8	indene

XI. References

- (1) Cotton, F. A.; Schwotzer, W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1986, 108, 4657.
- (2) Deacon, G. B.; Shen, Q. J. Organomet. Chem. 1996, 51, 1.
- (3) Cloke, F. G. N. Chem. Soc. Rev. 1993, 22, 17.
- Schumann, H.; Meese-Marktscheffer, J. A.; Esser, L. Chem. Rev. (4) 1995, 95, 865.
- (5) Calderazzo, F.; Pampaloni, G. J. Organomet. Chem. 1995, 500, 47.
- (6) Bochkarev, M. N.; Zakharov, L. N.; Kalinina, G. S. Organoderivatives of Rare Earth Elements; Kluwer Academic Publishers: Dordrecht, 1995; 530 pp.
- Bochkarev, M. N. Usp. Khim. 2000, 69, 856; Russ. Chem. Rev. (7)2000, 69, 783.
- (8) Huang, Y.; Wise, M. B.; Jacobson, D. B.; Freiser, B. S. Organometallics 1987, 6, 346.
- Seemeyer, K.; Schröder, D.; Kempf, M.; Lettau, O.; Müller, J.; (9)Schwarz, H. Organometallics 1995, 14, 4465.
- (10) Lech, L. M.; Freiser, B. S. Organometallics 1988, 7, 1948.
- (11) Bauschlicher, C. W., Jr.; Partridge, H.; Langhoff, S. R. J. Phys. Chem. 1992, 96, 3273.
- (12) (a) Heinemann, C.; Schröder, D.; Schwarz, H. Chem. Ber. 1994, 127, 1807. (b) Cornehl, H. H.; Heinemann, C.; Schröder, D.; Schwarz, H. Organometallics 1995, 14, 992.
- (13) Gibson, J. K. J. Phys. Chem. 1996, 100, 15688
- (14) Huang, Y.; Hill, Y. D.; Sodupe, M.; Bauschlicher, C. W., Jr.; Freiser, B. S. Inorg. Chem. 1991, 30, 3822.
- (15) Heinemann, C.; Goldberg, N.; Tornieporth-Oetting, I. C.; Klapötke, T. M.; Schwarz, H. Angew. Chem. 1995, 107, 225; Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. Engl. 1995, 34, 213.
- (16) Yin, W. W.; Marshall, A. G.; Marçalo, J.; Piers de Matos, A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1994, 116, 8666.
 (17) Huang, Y.; Hill, Y. D.; Freiser, B. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1991,
- *113*, **8**40.
- (18) Huang, Y.; Hill, Y. D.; Sodupe, M.; Bauschlicher, C. W., Jr.; Freiser, B. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1992, 114, 9106.
- (19) (a) Huang, Y.; Freiser, B. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 387.
 (b) Lech, L. M.; Gord, J. R.; Freiser, B. S. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1989, 111, 8588.
- (20) Biagini, P.; Lugli, G.; Millini, R. Gazz. Chim. Ital. 1994, 124, 217.
- (21) Biagini, P.; Lugli, G.; Abis, L.; Millini, R. New J. Chem. 1995, 19, 713.
- (22) (a) Fan B.; Lin Y.; Shen Q. Yingyong Huaxue 1990, 7, 23; C. A. 1991, 114, 143603g. (b) Fan, B.; Shen, Q.; Lin, Y. J. Organomet. Chem. 1989, 377, 51.
- (23) Jin, S.; Guan, J.; Liang, H.; Shen, Q. Cuihua Xuebao 1993, 14, 159.
- (24) Liang, H.; Shen, Q.; Guan, J.; Lin, Y. J. Organomet. Chem. 1994, 474, 113.
- (25) Fan, B.; Shen, Q.; Lin, Y. *Wuji Huaxue Xuebao* 1991, 7, 143.
 (26) Fan, B.; Shen, Q.; Lin, Y. *Youji Huaxue* 1989, 9, 414.
- (27) (a) Fan, B.; Shen, Q.; Lin, Y. J. Organomet. Chem. 1989, 376, 61. (b) Fan, B.; Jin, S.; Shen, Q.; Lin, Y. Chin. Sci. Bull. 1991, 36, 84.
- (28) Cotton, F. A.; Schwotzer, W. Organometallics 1987, 6, 1275.
- (29) Liang, H.; Shen, Q.; Jin, S.; Lin, Y. J. Chem. Soc., Chem.
- Commun. 1992, 480 (30) Liang, H.; Shen, Q.; Jin, S.; Lin, Y. Zhongguo Xitu Xuebao 1994,
- 12. 193 (31) Liang, H.; Guan, J.; Lin, Y.; Shen, Q. Youji Huaxue 1994, 14, 380
- (32) Deacon, G. B.; Fanwick, P. E.; Gitlits, A.; Rothwell, I. P.; Skelton,
- B. W.; White, A. H. *Eur. J. Inorg. Chem.* **2001**, 1505. (33) Deacon, G. B.; Feng, T.; Forsyth, C. M.; Gitlits, A.; Hockless, D. C. R.; Slien, Q.; Skelton, B. W.; White, A. H. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 2000, 961.
- (34) Butcher, R. J.; Clark, D. L.; Grumbine, S. K.; Vincet-Hollis, R. L.; Scott, B. L.; Watkin, J. G. Inorg. Chem. 1995, 34, 5468.
- (35) Barnhart, D. M.; Clark, D. L.; Gordon, J. C.; Huffman, J. C.; Vincent, R. L.; Watkin, J. G.; Zwick, B. D. Inorg. Chem. 1994, 33. 3487.
- Deacon, G. B.; Feng, T.; Skelton, B. W.; White, A. H. Aust. J. Chem. 1995, 48, 741. (36)
- (37) Deacon, G. B.; Nickel, S.; MacKinnon, P.; Tiekink, E. R. T. Aust. J. Chem. 1990, 43, 1245.
- (38) Deacon, G. B.; Forsyth, C. M.; Junk, P. C.; Skelton, B. W.; White, A. H. Chem. Eur. J. 1999, 5, 1452.
- Niemeyer, M. Eur. J. Inorg. Chem. 2001, 1969.
- (40) Niemeyer, M.; Hauher, S.-O. Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem. 1999, 625, 137.

- (41) Heckmann, G.; Niemeyer, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2000, 122, 4227.
- (42) Evans, W. J.; Golden, R. E.; Ziller, J. W. Inorg. Chem. 1991, 26, 4963.
- (43) Howard, J. A.; Mile, B.; Hampson, C. A.; Morris, H. J. Chem. Soc., Faraday Trans. 1 1989, 85, 3953.
- (44) Cloke, F. G. N.; Khan, K.; Perutz, R. N. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1991, 1372.
- (45) Cloke, F. G. N.; Courtney, K. A. E.; Samen, A. A.; Swain, A. C. Polyhedron **1989**, *8*, 1641.
- (46) Brennan, J. G.; Cloke, F. G. N.; Sameh, A. A.; Zalkin, A. J. Chem. Soc, Chem. Commun. 1987, 1668.
- (47) Anderson, D. M.; Cloke, F. G. N.; Cox, P. A.; Edelstein, N.; Green, J. C.; Pang, T.; Sameh, A. A.; Shalimoff, G. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1989, 53.
- Qi, S.; Gao, X.; Xiao, S.; Chen, W. Chin. J. Appl. Chem. 1986, 3, (48)63.
- (49) Gysling, H.; Tsutsui, M. Adv. Organomet. Chem. 1970, 9, 361.
 (50) Lamberts, W.; Lueken, H.; Elsenhans, U. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1986, 121, 81.
- (a) King, W. A.; Marks, T. J.; Anderson, D. M.; Duncalf, D. J.; Cloke, F. G. N. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **1992**, *114*, 9221. (b) King, W. (51)A.; Bella, S. D.; Lanza, G.; Khan, K.; Duncalf, D. J.; Cloke, F. G. N.; Fragala, J. L.; Marks, T. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1996, 118, 627
- (52) Ren, J.; Amberger, H.-D. J. Mol. Struct. (THEOCHEM) 1991, 236, 231.
- (53) Hong, G.; Schautz, F.; Dolg, M. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1999, 121, 1502
- (54) Di Bella, S.; Lanza, G.; Fragala, I.; Marks, T. J. Organometallics 1996, 15, 3985.
- Gun'ko, Yu. K.; Hitchcock, P. B.; Lappert, M. F. J. Organomet. (55)Chem. 1995, 499, 213.
- (56) Cassani, M. C.; Lappert, M. F.; Laschi, F. J. Chem. Soc. Chem. *Commun.* **1997**, 1563. Cassani, M. C.; Duncalf, D. J.; Lappert, M. F. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.*
- (57)1998. 120. 12958.
- (58) Cassani, M. C.; Gun'ko, Yu. K.; Hitchcock, P. B.; Lappert, M. F.; Laschi, F. Organometallics 1999, 18, 5539.
- (59)Cassani, M. C.; Gun'ko, Yu. K.; Hitchcock, P. B.; Lappert, M. F. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1996, 1987.
- (60) Eggers, S. H.; Kopf, J.; Fischer, R. D. Organometallics 1986, 5, 383.
- (61) Fryzuk, M. D.; Love, J. B.; Rettig, S. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1997, 119, 9071.
- (62) Click, D. R.; Scott, B. L.; Watkin, J. G. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1999, 633.
- (63) Nakamura, H.; Nakayama, Y.; Yasuda, H.; Maruo, T.; Kanehisa, N.; Kai, Y. Organometallics 2000, 19, 5392.
- Rogers, R. D.; Atwood, J. L.; Emad, A.; Sikora, D. J.; Ransch, M. D. *J. Organomet. Chem.* **1981**, *216*, 383. (64)
- (65) Evans, W. J.; Grate, J. W.; Levan, K. R.; Bloom, I.; Peterson, T. T.; Doedens, R. J.; Zhang, H.; Atwood, J. L. Inorg. Chem. 1986, 25, 3614.
- (66) Chauvin, Y.; Marchal, N.; Olivier, H.; Saussine, L. J. Organomet. Chem. 1993, 445, 93.
- (67) (a) Bochkarev, M. N.; Trifonov, A. A.; Fedorova, E. A.; Emelyanova, N. S.; Basalgina, T. A.; Kalinina, G. S.; Razuvaev, G. A. J. Organomet. Chem. 1989, 372, 217. (b) Bochkarev, M. N. Proc. Indian Natl. Sci. Acad. 1989, 55A, 170. (c) Bochkarev, M. N.; Trifonov, A. A.; Cherkasov, V. K.; Razuvaev, G. A. Zh. Obshch. Khim. 1988, 58, 719; J. Gen. Chem. USSR 1988, 58, 637.
- (68) Fedorova, E. A.; Glushkova, N. V.; Bochkarev, M. N.; Schumann, H.; Hemling, H. *Izv. Acad. Nauk, Ser. Khim.* **1996**, 2101; *Russ. Chem. Bull. Int. Ed.* **1996**, *45*, 1996.
- (69) Arakawa, T.; Shimada, S.; Adachi, G.-Y.; Shiokawa, J. Inorg. *Chim. Acta* **1988**, *145*, 327. (70) Fedushkin, I. L.; Nevodchikov, V. K.; Cherkasov, V. K.; Boch-
- karev, M. N.; Schumann, H.; Girgsdies, F.; Gorlitz, F. H.; Kociok-Köhn, G.; Pickardt, J. J. Organomet. Chem. **1996**, *511*, 157.
- (a) Bochkarev, M. N.; Fedushkin, I. L.; Fagin, A. A.; Schumann, H.; Demtschuk, J. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun **1997**, 1783. (71)(b) Bochkarev, M. N.; Fagin, A. A.; Fedushkin, I. L.; Trifonov, A. A.; Kirillov, E. N.; Eremenko, I. L.; Nefedov, S. E. Mater. Sci. Forum 1999, 315-317, 144.
- (72) (a) Bochkarev, M. N.; Trifonov, A. A.; Cherkasov, V. L.; Razuvaev, G. A. Metalloorg. Khim. 1988, 1, 392; Organomet. Chem. USSR **1988**, *1*, 216. (b) Basalgina, T. A.; Kalinina, G. S.; Bochkarev, M. N. *Metalloorg. Khim*. **1989**, *2*, 1142; *Organomet.* Chem. USSR **1989**, 2, 606.
- (73) Emelyanova, N. S.; Protchenko, A. V.; Fedorova, E. A.; Vasina, O. A.; Bochkarev, M. N. Metalloorg. Khim. **1991**, 4, 895; Organomet. Chem. USSR **1991**, 4, 438.
- (74) Emel'yanova, N. S.; Fedorova, E. A.; Vasina, E. A.; Bochkarev, M. N. Metalloorg. Khim. 1991, 4, 1185; Organomet. Chem. USSR **1991**, 4, 1170.
- (75) Atwood, J. L.; Hunter, W. E.; Rogers, R. D.; Holton, J.; McMeeking, J.; Pearce, R.; Lappert, M. F. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1978, 140.

- (76) Heeres, H. J.; Renkema, J.; Booij, M.; Meetsma, A.; Teuben, J. H. Organometallics 1988, 7, 2495.
- (77) Jeske, G.; Lauke, H.; Mauermann, H.; Swepston, P. N.; Schumann, H.; Marks, T. J. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1985, 107, 8091.
- Fryzuk, M. D.; Jafarpour, L.; Kerton, F. M.; Love, J. B.; Rettig, S. J. Angew. Chem. **2000**, 112, 783; Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. **2000**, (78)39.767
- (79) Fedushkin, I. L.; Bochkarev, M. N.; Schumann, H.; Esser, L.; Kociok-Kohn, G. J. Organomet. Chem. 1995, 489, 145.
- Bochkarev, M. N.; Fedushkin, I. L.; Larichev, R. B. Izv. Akad. (80)Nauk, Ser. Khim 1996, 2573; Russ. Chem. Bull. Int. Ed. 1996, 45, 2443.
- (81) Kirillov, E. N.; Trifonov, A. A.; Nefedov, S. E.; Eremenko, I. L.; Edelmann, F. T.; Bochkarev, M. N. Z. Naturforsch. 1999, 54b, 1379
- (82) Evans, W. J.; Allen, N. T.; Ziller, J. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2000, 122, 11749.
- (83) Bochkarev, M. N.; Fagin, A. A. Chem. Eur. J. 1999, 5, 2990.
- a) Terekhova, M. I.; Garbar, A. V.; Rybakova, L. F.; Petrov, E. (84) S. Zh. Obschch. Khim. **1986**, *56*, 1419; *J. Gen. Chem. USSR* **1986**, *56*, 1257; b) Rybakova, L. F.; Terekhova, M. I.; Siutkina, O. P.; Garbar, A. V.; Petrov, E. S. Zh. Obschch, Khim. 1986, 56, 2162; J. Gen. Chem. USSR 1986, 56, 1909.
- (85) Rossmanith, K. *Monatsh. Chem.* **1977**, *110*, 1019.
- (86) Bochkarev, M. N.; Fedushkin, I. L.; Cherkasov, V. K.; Nevodchikov, V. I.; Schumann, H.; Görlitz, F. H. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1992, 201, 69.
- (87) Bochkarev, M. N.; Fedushkin, I. L.; Schumann, H.; Loebel, J. J. Organomet. Chem. 1991, 410, 321.
- (88) Protchenko, A. V.; Fedorova, E. A.; Bochkarev, M. N.; Schumann, H.; Loebel, E. Izv. Akad. Nayk, Ser. Khim. 1994, 2027; Russ. Chem. Bull. Int. Ed. 1994, 43, 1916.
- (a) Protchenko, A. V.; Zakharov, L. N.; Bochkarev, M. N.;
 Struchkov, Yu. T. J. Organomet. Chem. 1993, 447, 209. (b)
 Bochkarev, M. N.; Protchenko, A. V.; Zakharov, L. N.; Struchkov,
 Yu. T. Metalloorg. Khim. 1992, 5, 716 Organomet. Chem. USSR (89)1992, 5, 708.
- (90) Protchenko, A. V.; Zakharov, L. N.; Fukin, G. K.; Struchkov, Yu. T.; Bochkarev, M. N. Izv. Acad. Nauk., Ser. Khim. 1996, 45, 993; Russ. Chem. Bull. Int. Ed. 1996, 45, 950.
- (91) Protchenko, A. V.; Almazova, O. G.; Zakharov, L. N.; Fukin, G. K.; Struchkov, Y. T.; Bochkarev, M. N. J. Organomet. Chem. 1997, 536-537, 457.
- (92) Evans, W. J.; Wayda, A. L.; Hunter, W. E.; Atwood, J. L. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1981, 292.
- Schumann, H.; Genthe, W.; Bruncks, N.; Pickardt, J. Organo-metallics 1982, 1, 1194. (93)
- Evans, W. J.; Gonzales, S. L.; Ziller, J. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. (94)**1994**, 116, 2600.
- Fedushkin, I. L.; Khoroshenkov, G. V.; Mühle, S.; Schumann, (95)H.; Bochkarev, M. N. Unpublished results.
- (96) (a) Olivier, H.; Chauvin, Y.; Saussine, L. Tetrahedron 1989, 45, (6) Saussine, L.; Oliver, H.; Commerreuc, D.; Chauvin, Y. New J. Chem. **1988**, *12*, 13. (c) Chauvin, Y.; Olivier, H.; Saussine,
- L. Inorg. Chim. Acta 1989, 161, 45.
 (97) Thiele, K.-H.; Bambirra, S.; Schumann, H.; Hemling, H. J. Organomet. Chem. 1996, 517, 161.
- Bochkarev, M.; Fagin, A.; Fedushkin, I.; Petrovskaya, T.; Khoroshenkov, G. Abstracts of the 2000 International Chemical (98)Congress of Pacific Basin Societies, Honolulu, Hawaii, 2000; P 90010112.
- (99) Fedushkin, I. L.; Bochkarev, M. N.; Dechert, S.; Schumann, H. Chem. Eur. J. 2001, 7, 3558.
- (100) Roitersthein, D. M.; Rybakova, L. F.; Petrov, E. S. Metalloorg. Khim. 1990, 3, 559; Organomet. Chem. USSR 1990, 3, 279.
- Roitershtein, D. M.; Ellern, A. M.; Antipin, M. Yu.; Rybakova, L. F.; Struchkov, Yu. T.; Petrov, E. S. *Mendeleev Commun.* **1992**, (101)118
- (102) (a) Roitersthein, D. M.; Rybakova, L. F.; Petrov, E. S.; Ellern, A. M.; Antipin, M. Yu.; Struchkov, Yu. T. J. Organomet. Chem. 1993, 460, 39. (b) Roitersthein, D. M.; Rybakova, L. F.; Petrov, E. S. Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR 1990, 315, 1393; Proc. Acad. Sci. USSR 1990, 315, 374.
- (103) Petrov, E. S.; Terekhova, M. I.; Roitersthein, D. M. Metalloorg. Khim. 1988, 1, 474; Organomet. Chem. USSR 1988, 1, 261.
- (104) Evans, W. J.; Chamberlain, L. R.; Ulibarri, T. A.; Ziller, J. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1988, 110, 6423.
- (105) Evans, W. J.; Bloom, I.; Hunter, W. E.; Atwood, J. L. Organometallics 1985, 4, 112.
- (106)Thiele, K.-H.; Bambirra, S.; Sieler, J.; Yelonek, S. Angew. Chem. 1998, 110, 3016.
- Evans, W. J.; Ulibarri, T. A.; Ziller, J. W. J. Am. Chem. Soc. (107)1990, 112, 2314.
- Herberich, G. E.; Englert, U.; Fischer, A.; Ni, J.; Schmitz, A. (108)Organometallics 1999, 18, 5496.
- (109)Putzer, M. A.; Rogers, J. S.; Bazan, G. C. J. Am. Chem. Soc. **1999**, *121*, 8112.

- (110) (a) Arnold, P. L.; Cloke, F. G. N.; Hitchcock, P. B.; Nixon, J. F. *J. Am. Chem. Soc.* **1996**, *118*, 7630. (b) Arnold, P. L.; Cloke, F.
 G. N.; Nixon, J. F. *J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun* **1998**, 797. (c) Arnold, P. L.; Cloke, F. G. N.; Hitchcock, P. B. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. **1997**, 481.
- (111) Zheng, X.; Wang, B.; Englert, U.; Herberich, G. E. *Inorg. Chem.* **2001**, 40, 3117.
- Evans, W. J.; Keyer, R. A.; Ziller, J. W. Organometallics 1993, (112)12 2618
- (113) Fedushkin, I. L.; Petrovskaya, T. V.; Girgsdies, F.; Nevodchikov, V. I.; Veimann, R.; Schumann, H.; Bochkarev, M. N. *Izv. Acad.* Nauk, Ser. Khim. 2000, 1897; Russ. Chem. Bull. Int. Ed. 2000, 49. 1869.
- (114) Atwood, J. L.; Smith, K. D. J. Chem. Soc., Dalton Trans. 1973, 2487.
- (a) Bochkarev, M. N.; Fedorova, E. A.; Vasina, O. A.; Penyagina, I. M.; Khorshev, S. Ya.; Protchenko, A. V. *Metalloorg. Khim.* **1989**, *2*, 703; *Organomet. Chem. USSR* **1989**, *2*, 363. (b) (115)Bochkarev, M. N.; Penyagina, I. M.; Zakharov, L. N.; Rad'kov, Y. F.; Fedorova, E. A.; Khorshev, S. Ya.; Struchkov, Yu. T. J. Organomet. Chem. 1989, 378, 363. (c) Fedorova, E. A.; Trifonov, A. A.; Kirillov, E. N.; Bochkarev, M. N. Izv. Acad. Nauk, Ser. Khim. 2000, 947; Russ. Chem. Bull. Int. Ed. 2000, 49, 946. (d) Bochkarev, M. N.; Fedorova, E. A.; Penyagina, I. M.; Vasina, O. A.; Protchenko, A. V.; Khorshev, S. Ya. Metalloorg. Khim. 1989, 2, 1317; Organomet. Chem. USSR 1989, 2, 696.
- (116) Andreev, O. V.; Bochkarev, M. N.; Volodin, N. M.; Nekrasov, T. V.; Protchenko, A. V. Izv. Acad. Nauk, Ser. Khim. 1993, 1361; Russ. Chem. Bull. Int. Ed. 1993, 42, 1292.
- (117) Fedorova, E. A.; Vasina, O. A.; Rad'kov, Yu. F.; Kalinina, G. S.; Bochkarev, M. N. Metalloorg. Khim. 1989, 2, 392; Organomet. Chem. USSR 1989, 2, 192.
- (118) Rybakova, L. F.; Garbar, A. V.; Petrov, E. S. Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSR 1986, 291, 1386; Proc. Acad. Sci. USSR 1986, 291, 496.
- (119) Fedushkin, I. L.; Kurskii, Yu. A.; Nevodchikov, V. I.; Bochkarev, M. N.; Mühle, S.; Schumann, H. Izv. Acad. Nauk, Ser. Khim. 2002, 151.
- (120) Trifonov, A. A.; Kirillov, E. N.; Kurskii, Yu. A.; Bochkarev. M. N. Izv. Acad. Nauk, Ser. Khim. 2000, 742; Russ. Chem. Bull. Int. Ed. 2000, 49, 744.
- (121) Trifonov, A. A.; Kirillov, E. N.; Fischer, A.; Edelmann, F. T.; Bochkarev, M. N. J. Chem. Soc., Chem. Commun. 1999, 2203.
- (122)Trifonov, A. A.; Kirillov, E. N.; Fischer, A.; Edelmann, F. T.; Bochkarev, M. N. J. Organomet. Chem. 2002, 647, 94.
- (123) Bochkarev, M. N.; Fedorova, E. A.; Glushkova, N. V.; Protchenko, A. V.; Druzhkov, O. N.; Khorshev, S. Ya. Zh. Obshch. Khim. **1995**, *65*, 1603; *J. Gen. Chem. USSR* **1995**, *65*, 1586. (124) Fedorova, E. A.; Glushkova, N. V.; Bochkarev, M. N.; Shumann,
- H. Hemling, H. Izv. Acad. Nauk, Ser. Khim. 1996, 2101; Russ. Chem. Bull. Int. Ed. 1996, 45, 1996.
- (a) Bochkarev, M. N.; Khramenkov, V. V.; Rad'kov, Yu. F.;
 Zakharov, L. N.; Struchkov, Yu. T. J. Organomet. Chem. 1992, 429, 27. (b) Bochkarev, M. N.; Khramenkov, V. V.; Rad'kov, Yu. F.;
 Zakharov, L. N.; Struchkov, Yu. T.; Khorshev, S. Ya. (125)Metalloorg. Khim. 1990, 3, 1438; Organomet. Chem. USSR 1990, 3 748
- (126) Fedorova, E. A.; Trifonov, A. A.; Bochkarev, M. N.; Girgsdies, F.; Schumann, H. Z. Anorg. Allg. Chem. **1999**, 625, 1818.
- (127) Bochkarev, M. N.; Brezhneva, I. I.; Katkova, M. A.; Semchikov, Yu. D.; Maximov, G. A.; Guschina, Yu. Yu.; Vitykhnovsky, A.
- G.; Lepnev, L. S. Visokomol. Soed A. 2002, 44, 104.
 (128) (a) Bochkarev, M. N.; Khramenkov, V. V.; Raďkov, Yu. F.; Zakharov, L. N.; Struchkov, Yu. T. J. Organomet. Chem. 1991,

421, 29. (b) Bochkarev, M. N.; Khramenkov, V. V.; Rad'kov, Yu. F.; Zakharov, L. N.; Struchkov, Yu. T. J. Organomet. Chem. **1991**, 408, 329.

- (129) Rad'kov, Yu. F.; Khramenkov, V. V.; Zakharov, L. N.; Struchkov, Yu. T.; Khorshev, S. Ya.; Bochkarev, M. N. Metalloorg. Khim. 1989, 2, 1422; Organomet. Chem. USSR 1989, 2, 754.
- (130) Trifonov, A. A.; Bochkarev, M. N.; Schumann, H.; Loebel, J. Angew. Chem., Int. Ed. 1991, 30, 1149.
- (131) Emelyanova, N. S.; Bochkarev, M. N.; Schumann, H.; Loebel, J.; Esser, L. Koord. Khim. 1994, 20, 789; Coord. Chem. USSR 1994, 20, 769.
- (132) Bochkarev, M. N.; Trifonov, A. A.; Cloke, F. G. N.; Dalby, C. I.; Matsunaga, P. T.; Andersen, R. A.; Schumann, H.; Loebel, J.; Hemling, H. J. Organomet. Chem. **1995**, 486, 177.
- (133)Bochkarev, M. N.; Fagin, A. A.; Fedushkin, I. L.; Petrovskaya, T. V.; Evans, W. J.; Grizi, M. A.; Ziller, J. V.; Izv. Acad. Nauk, Ser. Khim. 1999, 1804; Russ. Chem. Bull. Int. Ed. 1999, 48, 1782.
- (134) Zhang, J. J.; Bao, J. C.; Bei, M. Z. Chin. Sci. Bull. 1993, 38, 213
- a) Bochkarev, M. N.; Fedushkin, I. L.; Nevodchikov, V. I.; (135)Cherkasov, V. K.; Schumann, H.; Hemling, H.; Weimann, R. J. Organomet. Chem. 1996, 524, 125; b) Fedushkin, I. L.; Nevodchikov, V. I.; Bochkarev, M. N. Izv. Acad. Nauk, Ser. Khim. 1995, 2278; Russ. Chem. Bull. Int. Ed. 1995, 44, 2185.
- (136) Petrovskaya, T. V.; Fedushkin, I. L.; Nevodchikov, V. I.; Bochkarev, M. N.; Borodina, N. V.; Eremenko, I. L.; Nefedov, S. E. Izv. Acad. Nauk, Ser. Khim. 1998, 2341; Russ. Chem. Bull. Int. Ed. 1998, 47, 2271.
- Trifonov, A. A.; Kirillov, E. N.; Dechert, S.; Schumann, H.; Bochkarev, M. N. Eur. J. Inorg. Chem. 2001, 3055. (137)
- Trifonov, A. A.; Kirillov, E. N.; Dechert, S.; Schumann, H.; (138)Bochkarev, M. N. Eur. J. Inorg. Chem. 2001, 2509.
- Fedushkin, I. L.; Bochkarev, M. N. Izv. Acad. Nauk, Ser. Khim. (139)1993, 1470; Russ. Chem. Bull. Int. Ed. 1993, 42, 1408.
- Bochkarev, M. N.; Protchenko, A. V.; Zakharov, L. N.; Fukin, (140)G. K.; Struchkov, Yu. T. J. Organomet. Chem. 1995, 501, 123.
- (141) Bochkarev, M. N.; Fedushkin, I. L.; Nevodchikov, V. I.; Protchenko, A. V.; Schumann, H.; Girgsdies, F. Inorg. Chim. Acta **1998**, *280*, 138.
- (142)Trifonov, A. A.; Fedorova, E. A.; Kirillov, E. N.; Bochkarev, M. N. Unpublished results.
- (143) Roitershtein, D. M.; Rybakova, L. F.; Petrov, E. S. Zh. Obshch. Khim. 1996, 66, 1573; J. Gen. Chem. USSR 1996, 66, 1567.
- (144) Roitershtein, D. M.; Lyssenko, K. A.; Belyakov, P. A.; Antipin, M. Y.; Petrov, E. S. *Izv. Acad. Nauk., Ser. Khim.* **1997**, 1667; *Russ. Chem. Bull. Int. Ed.* **1997**, *46*, 1590. (a) Molander, G. A.; Dowdy, E. D. Lanthanide- and Group 3 Metallocene Catalysis in Small Molecule Synthesis; Kobayashi, S., Eds.; Lanthanides: Chemistry and Use in Organic Synthesis; Springer: Berlin 1999, 119 pp. (b) Molander, G. A. Chem. Rev. **1992**, *92*, 29.
- (145) Kirillov, E. N.; Fedorova, E. A.; Trifonov, A. A.; Bochkarev, M. N. Appl. Organomet. Chem. 2001, 15, 151.
- (146) Bochkarev, M. N.; Trifonov, A. A.; Razuvaev, G. A.; Ilatovskaya, M. A.; Schur, V. B.; Vol'pin, M. E. *Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR* 1987, 295, 1381; Proc. Acad. Sci. USSR 1987, 295, 378.
- (147) Petrovskaya, T. V.; Fedushkin, I. L.; Bochkarev, M. N.; Schumann, H.; Veiman, R. Izv. Acad. Nauk, Ser. Khim. 1997, 1860; Russ. Chem. Bull. Int. Ed. 1997, 46, 1766.

CR010329I